Petroleum Geology Special Paper 2000-1

THE GEOLOGY AND OIL AND GAS POTENTIAL OF THE FERNIE - ELK VALLEY AREA, SOUTHEASTERN BRITIST COLUMBIA

> P. A. MONAHAN, P. Geo. Monahan Petroleum Consulting, December 2000

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
INTRODUCTION	2
STRUCTURAL AND TECTONIC FRAMEWORK	2
STRATIGRAPHY AND RESERVOIR DEVELOPMENT	6
Precambrian Purcell Supergroup	6
Cambrian Flathead Sandstone, Gordon Shale, Elko and Windsor Mountain Formations Middle and Upper Devonian Yahatinda, Fairholme Group, Alexo and Sassenach	6
Formations	7
Upper Devonian Palliser Formation	10
Uppermost Devonian and Mississippian Exshaw Formation, Mississippian Banff	
Formation and Rundle Group	11
Pennsylvanian and Permian Rocky Mountain Supergroup	14
Triassic Spray River Group	15
Jurassic Fernie Formation	16
Jurassic and Lowermost Cretaceous Kootenay Group	17
Lower Cretaceous Blairmore Group	17
Lower Cretaceous Crowsnest Formation	19
Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group and Belly River Formation	20
INTRUSIVE ROCKS	21
EXPLORATION ACTIVITY	22
SOURCE ROCKS AND MATURATION	22
CONVENTIONAL PROSPECTIVE ZONES AND PLAY TYPES	23
Thrust Faulted Paleozoic Strata Below the Lewis Thrust	23
Faulted and Folded Paleozoic Strata Above the Lewis Thrust	26
Fairholme Group Stratigraphic and Combined Stratigraphic-Structural Traps	29
Mesozoic Structural-Stratigraphic Traps Below the Lewis Thrust	30
Mesozoic Structural Traps Above the Lewis Thrust	32
Hydrocarbons in Fractured Precambrian Metasediments	32
COALBED METHANE POTENTIAL IN THE MIST MOUNTAIN FORMATION	33
CONCLUSIONS	38
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	39
REFERENCES	39

MAP 1. Geological Map of the Flathead and Fernie-Elk Valley areas.

MAP 2. Principal prospective trends.

- MAP 3. Distribution of coal-bearing Jurassic-Cretaceous Kootenay Group and younger strata, showing areas of coalbed methane potential.
- CROSS SECTION 1. Structural cross section across western Front Ranges, northern part of Elk River Valley and Highrock Range.
- CROSS SECTION 1a, structural cross section through overturned syncline in northern part of Elk River Valley.

- CROSS SECTION 2. Structural cross section across central part of Elk River Valley and Highrock Range, showing duplexes east of Fording Mountain well and in Tornado Mountain well.
- **CROSS SECTION 3.** Structural cross section across Fernie Basin.
- CROSS SECTION 4. Stratigraphic cross section of Devonian strata showing facies changes in Fairholme Group and Palliser Formation.
- CROSS SECTION 5. Stratigraphic cross section of Mississippian strata.
- CROSS SECTION 5a; diagrammatic east-west cross section showing westerly thickening of Mississippian and Pennsylvanian strata.
- CROSS SECTION 6. Mississippian correlations between Inexco *et al.* Tornado b-9-J (Lewis Thrust Sheet, near hanging wall cutoff) and Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L (sub-Lewis, near footwall cutoff).
- CROSS SECTION 7. Stratigraphic cross section through coalbed methane testholes in the Fernie Basin showing coal thicknesses and *possible* correlations in the Mist Mountain Formation.
- CROSS SECTION 8. Stratigraphic cross section of coalbed methane testholes and well in the Elk River Valley showing coal thicknesses, gas contents and compositions.
- CROSS SECTION 9. Stratigraphic cross section across thick Cadomin Formation trend south of Savanna Creek, Alberta.

TABLE 1. Table of Formations in the Fernie-Elk Valley Area

- Part A: Triassic to Quaternary
- Part B: Devonian to Permian
- Part C: Precambrian to Cambrian
- TABLE 2. Conventional Exploratory wells drilled in the Fernie-Elk Valley area
- TABLE 3. Fernie Elk Valley area coalbed methane testholes and wells
- TABLE 4. Undrilled and Confidential Coalbed Methane Wells and Testholes.

THE GEOLOGY AND OIL AND GAS POTENTIAL OF THE FERNIE-ELK VALLEY AREA, SOUTHEASTERN BRITISH COLUMBIA

P.A. MONAHAN, P.GEO.¹

ABSTRACT

The Fernie-Elk River Valley area is a geologically complex and relatively unexplored area in the Front Ranges of the southern Rocky Mountains. Although no conventional hydrocarbon reserves have been found in the area to date, large reserves have been established in adjacent parts of Alberta and British Columbia. Furthermore, the Fernie-Elk Valley area is the foremost coal mining area of British Columbia, and an active coalbed methane exploration program is currently underway.

The most significant conventional hydrocarbon objectives are in thrust faulted Mississippian and Devonian carbonates beneath the Lewis thrust. Two major structural trends occur in this setting: an essentially untested 100km long trend of sub-Lewis duplexes beneath a belt of Paleozoic outcrop in the Lewis thrust sheet; and a poorly tested trend of duplexes beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet. Both duplex trends could contain large reserves. Mississippian and Devonian strata also have potential in structures on the Lewis thrust sheet, principally west of the Flathead and Erickson normal faults. The Devonian Peechee Member (Leduc-equivalent) shelfedge reef is prospective where it crosses structures both above and below the Lewis thrust, and stratigraphic traps could occur in this reef trend in the Lewis thrust sheet where it is deeply buried beneath the Bourgeau thrust sheet. Stratigraphic traps could also occur in the Lewis thrust sheet in Peechee pinnacle reefs and possibly in reefs in the Devonian Borsato and Nisku Formations. In most areas, Paleozoic reservoirs are potentially gas-bearing, although gases are likely to be sour and may contain high concentrations of CO₂ in the southern and western parts of the area. However, oil could occur locally in Devonian strata in the hanging wall of the Lewis thrust where Cretaceous strata are present in the footwall. Mesozoic strata have potential for modest conventional hydrocarbon resources in a band a few kilometres wide beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet. There, structural-stratigraphic traps could occur in Triassic dolomite and Jurassic and Cretaceous conglomerates and sandstones. Triassic and Jurassic reservoirs would probably be gas-bearing, but Cretaceous reservoirs could contain either gas or oil.

A vast coalbed methane resource is present in the Jura-Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation. Drilling activity for which data are available has not resulted in commercial production, due in part to incomplete well testing. Furthermore, drilling locations were not optimally located on gentle folds, where permeability could be enhanced, or to evaluate the upper coal seams of the Mist Mountain Formation, which have better developed cleat systems. A current drilling program in the Elk Valley Coalfield is still confidential but appears to include wells better located to evaluate the coalbed methane potential of the area.

¹ Monahan Petroleum Consulting, December 2000.

INTRODUCTION

The Fernie-Elk Valley area is a geologically complex and relatively unexplored area located in the southern Rocky Mountains of British Columbia. Although no hydrocarbon reserves have been established in this area, several large gas fields have been found in adjacent parts of Alberta, and wells capable of producing significant volumes of CO_2 have been drilled immediately to the south in the Flathead area of British Columbia. The Fernie-Elk Valley area is also the most important coal-mining region in the province, and recent attention has been directed to the coalbed methane potential of the area (Johnson and Smith, 1991; Dawson, 1995; Dawson *et al.*, 1998, 2000). The objective of this report is to describe the geology and the oil and gas potential of the area in order to assist future exploration.

The area of this investigation comprises approximately 3600 km² and extends from the mountain range west of the Elk River Valley to the Alberta border. The southern boundary follows the outcrop belt of Jurassic and Triassic strata at the southern margin of the Fernie Basin, between latitude 49°15'N and 49°20'N (North Kootenay Pass Monocline; Map 1). The geology and oil and gas potential of the Flathead area immediately to the south is addressed in a separate report (Monahan, 2000).

The Fernie-Elk Valley area is entirely within the Front Ranges of the southern Rocky Mountains (Holland, 1976). Regionally, the Front Ranges are characterized by rugged strike-oriented mountain ranges of resistant Paleozoic carbonates separated by valleys and areas of more subdued topography, generally underlain by less resistant Mesozoic clastics. In the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the principal ranges of the Front Ranges are the Highrock and Flathead Ranges, to the east along the British Columbia-Alberta border, and the western Front Ranges to the west (informal term; Map 1; Cross sections 1, 2 and 3). Peaks in these ranges are commonly between 2500 and 3000m. These ranges are separated by the Fernie Basin, a pear-shaped outlier of Mesozoic strata 110km long and up to 30km wide. Elevations in the Fernie Basin range from 1000 to 1200m in the valley of the Elk River, which flows along the western margin of the basin, to 2100m on strike-oriented ridges. The southern and widest part of the Fernie Basin forms a gently sloping upland above 1500m elevation, and is deeply incised by the Elk and Flathead Rivers and their tributaries. To the north, the Fernie Basin narrows to a strike valley between the Highrock and western Front Ranges.

This investigation is based on published reports, industry well data and unpublished reports in the files of the British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines. In addition, an unpublished resource assessment by the Geological Survey of Canada (Hannigan *et al.*, 1993) has been particularly helpful. Bedrock geology maps have been prepared for most of the area at scales of between 1:50,000 and 1:126,720 by Leech (1960, 1979), Price (1962a, 1965), Grieve and Price (1985), Grieve (1993), Price *et al.* (1992a, b) and Norris (1993a).

STRUCTURAL AND TECTONIC FRAMEWORK

The Fernie-Elk Valley area is in the Rocky Mountain Foreland Fold and Thrust Belt (Foreland Belt), which is the deformed western margin of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin

(Gabrielse *et al.*, 1991; Price, 1994). The deformed sedimentary succession consists of a westward thickening Precambrian to Jurassic platformal to miogeoclinal succession deposited in a passive continental margin setting, overlain by an Upper Jurassic to Upper Cretaceous foreland succession derived from rising highlands to the west (Table 1; Price, 1981).

These stratigraphic successions have been deformed by easterly verging thrust faults and attendant folds during the Late Jurassic to Early Tertiary Laramide Orogeny². Excellent descriptions of the structural style of the southern Canadian Rocky Mountains have been written by Bally et al. (1966), Dahlstrom (1970), Price (1981, 1994), McMechan and Thompson (1989, 1991), Fermor and Moffat (1992) and Fermor (1999), and the principal characteristics can be summarized as follows. Thrust faults cut upsection in the direction of tectonic transport (i.e. to the east) and place older upon younger strata. In incompetent strata, thrust faults typically follow bedding planes or cut bedding at low angles, whereas they cut competent strata at higher angles. Hanging wall strata are consequently folded above steps in the footwall. Within the sedimentary succession, a major zone of detachment occurs in the Jurassic Fernie Formation, so that the structure of the platformal and foreland successions can be significantly different (Cross sections 2 and 3). All the west-dipping thrusts are linked to a basal detachment, so that as one thrust fault diminishes along strike, displacement is transferred to another. The basal detachment is near the basement, and is in the Cambrian in most of the Rocky Mountains. However, it cuts down into the Precambrian sedimentary succession to the west, because Precambrian strata are incorporated in thrust sheets in parts of the Rocky Mountains (e.g. the southern part of the Fernie Elk Valley area and the Flathead area to the south) and in the Purcell Mountains to the west (Map 1; Cross section 3). Crystalline basement, which is undeformed by Laramide structures, dips westward beneath the Rocky Mountains and is between 6 to 10 km below sea level beneath the Fernie-Elk Valley area. Deformation progressed from west to east across the Foreland Belt³. Deposits of the Upper Jurassic to Upper Cretaceous foreland succession in the Fernie-Elk Valley area were derived from structures rising in the west, and were subsequently deformed during the Late Cretaceous and Early Tertiary.

The principal thrust faults in the Fernie-Elk Valley area are the Lewis and Bourgeau thrusts (Map 1). The Lewis thrust is exposed immediately east of the British Columbia border, and Paleozoic and older strata exposed in the hanging wall form the Highrock and Flathead Ranges (Map 1; Cross sections 1, 2 and 3). Displacement on the Lewis thrust reaches a maximum of 75-90km along the international boundary, and diminishes to zero at Mount Kidd in the Alberta Front Ranges 35km north of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Dahlstrom *et al.*, 1962; van der Velden and Cook, 1994; Fermor, 1999). Adjacent to the Fernie-Elk Valley area, Upper Cretaceous strata are exposed in the footwall of the Lewis thrust. However, in the hanging wall the Lewis thrust cuts gradually downsection southward along strike from the Mississippian to the upper part of

² Gabrielse and Yorath (1991) recommended discontinuing use of the term Laramide, which has been used elsewhere for the Late Cretaceous to Early Tertiary deformation only. Deformation probably occurred more or less continuously from the Late Jurassic to the Early Tertiary.

³ Paleomagnetic studies by Enkin *et al.* (1997, 2000) also show that deformation proceeded from west to east.

the Precambrian succession. Immediately to the south in the Flathead area, the Lewis thrust cuts sharply further downsection in the Precambrian on a lateral ramp in the hanging wall, exposing an additional 2000m of Precambrian strata (Dahlstrom *et al.*, 1962; Price, 1962a, 1965; Childers, 1964). The north-dipping North Kootenay Pass monocline is the surface expression of this lateral ramp in the Lewis thrust sheet (Price, 1965), and forms the southern boundary of the Fernie-Elk Valley area as used here.

The Lewis thrust is folded above a northwest-trending duplex of Paleozoic strata to the south in the Flathead area, where Upper Cretaceous strata are locally exposed in windows through the thrust (Maps 1 and 2; Dahlstrom *et al.*, 1962; Price, 1962a, 1965; Bally *et al.*, 1966; Jones, 1969b; Gordy *et al.* 1977; Fermor and Moffat, 1992). A similar duplex of Paleozoic strata has folded the Lewis thrust east of the Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well (Cross section 2; Dahlstrom *et al.*, 1962; Price *et al.* 1992a, b), and is interpreted to represent the north end of a trend of duplexes that underlies the belt of Paleozoic outcrop in the Wisukitsak Range, Erickson Ridge, and the southern part of the Taylor Range (Fitzgerald, 1969).

A series of normal faults occurs in the Lewis thrust sheet and records a period of post-Laramide extension (Price, 1962a, b). The largest of these is the Flathead fault, a west-dipping listric normal fault located immediately west of the sub-Lewis duplexes noted above in the Flathead area and the southern part of the Fernie-Elk River Valley area (Maps 1 and 2; Cross section 3). The Flathead fault merges downdip with the Lewis thrust. In the Flathead area, strata of the contemporaneously deposited non-marine Oligocene Kishenehn Formation occur in the hanging wall of the Flathead fault, and establish a minimum age for the termination of thrust faulting in the area (Russell, 1964; Bally *et al.*, 1966; Jones, 1969a; Gordy *et al.* 1977; McMechan, 1981; Constenius 1981, 1982, 1988; McMechan and Thompson, 1991; Fermor and Moffat, 1992). To the north, the Erickson fault is a similar west-dipping listric normal fault, also located immediately west of the sub-Lewis duplex trend⁴. It is interpreted to merge west with either the Lewis thrust (Cross section 2; Dahlstrom *et al.*, 1962; Mott, 1989), or a thrust fault on the backlimb of the Lewis thrust sheet (Price *et al.*, 1992a). West of the Flathead and Erickson faults lies the Fernie Basin, a gently folded synclinal basin of Upper Jurassic and Cretaceous strata in the Lewis thrust sheet.

A series of overturned concentric anticlines and synclines carrying Mississippian to Triassic strata plunges beneath the gently dipping west limb of the Fernie Basin (Cross section 3; Dahlstrom, 1969). This limb is underlain by an east-dipping, west-verging thrust fault that forms the upper detachment of an extensive triangle zone (Dahlstrom, 1969; Root *et al.*, 2000). The triangle zone is cored by shale of the Fernie Formation, which has been structurally thickened to over 2600m in the B.A. CNP Fernie d-42-I/82-G-6 well from a stratigraphic thickness of 300 to 400m. The overturned anticlines and synclines are carried on a thrust fault that probably merges with the Lewis thrust to the west.

⁴ The Erickson fault may be the northward continuation of the Flathead fault (Ollerenshaw, 1981b).

The surface trace of the Bourgeau thrust follows the west side of the Elk River valley, and is interpreted to be continuous with the MacDonald thrust to the south in the Flathead area (Map 1; Wheeler and McFeely, 1991; Root *et al.*, 2000). In outcrop north of latitude 50°10', Triassic and older strata in the hanging wall are thrust over Upper Jurassic and younger strata in the footwall, and displacement on the thrust is large. West of this area, the Western Front Ranges and Main Ranges of the Rocky Mountains have been interpreted by Mott (1989) to be underlain by a large ramp anticline on the Bourgeau thrust (Cross section 1). This anticline is cored by a thick succession of Cambrian to Silurian strata not represented in the footwall. Consequently, Mott interpreted the hanging wall cutoff of these strata to have been formed on a west-side-down normal fault that was active during the Early Paleozoic and later followed by the Bourgeau thrust during the Laramide. Displacement on the Bourgeau-MacDonald thrust appears to diminish to the south, where both the hanging wall and footwall are in the Jurassic Fernie Shale at most localities (Cross sections 1-3; Price, 1962a; Wheeler and McFeely, 1991; Price *et al.*, 1992a; Grieve, 1993; McMechan, 1998).

Deposition and preservation of Paleozoic and possibly Triassic strata were strongly influenced by Montania, a positive element represented by rocks now located in the Rocky Mountains of southernmost British Columbia and Montana (Norris and Price, 1966; Benvenuto and Price, 1979; McMechan and Thompson, 1989; Richards, 1989; Richards et al., 1994; Price, 1994). In Montania, the Lower Paleozoic is represented by a relatively thin Middle Cambrian shallow water succession that is up to 330m thick in British Columbia and does not thicken westward across the Rocky Mountains⁵ (Fritz and Norris, 1966; Norris and Price, 1966; Slind *et al.*, 1994). In contrast, the Lower Paleozoic to the north is represented by a Lower Cambrian to Silurian shallow water succession that thickens westward to over 2000m in the Bow Valley area, where the Middle Cambrian alone exceeds 600m (Fritz and Norris, 1966; Slind et al., 1994). This succession thickens further to the west, where much of it changes facies to basinal clastics and carbonates in the Main Ranges of the Rocky Mountains (Aitken, 1971). The northwestern margin of Montania was a north-dipping monocline that was reactivated during the Laramide Orogeny by the Dibble fault, which is located east of the Rocky Mountain Trench (Map 1; Leech, 1958, 1960; Norris and Price, 1966; Benvenuto and Price, 1979). North of this margin, up to 6km of Lower Cambrian to Silurian strata are preserved beneath Devonian strata. The margin of Montania appears to trend eastward across the Fernie-Elk Valley area, because the thick Lower Paleozoic clastic and carbonate succession is present west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area north of 49°35' (Leech, 1979; Mott, 1989). As noted above, the Bourgeau thrust may be a reactivated shelf margin fault north of Montania (Mott, 1989).

The influence of Montania can be seen to a lesser extent in younger strata. Devonian, Mississippian, Pennsylvanian, Permian and possibly Triassic strata show less westward thickening across the Lewis and Bourgeau-MacDonald thrust sheets in Montania than they do to the north (Cross sections 4, 5 and 5a; see Price, 1964b (Devonian); Oswald, 1964b, Bamber *et al.*, 1981, Richards, 1989, and Richards *et al.*, 1994 (Mississippian); McGugan and Rapson,

⁵ The Middle Cambrian succession thins northward across Montania beneath the sub-Devonian unconformity (Leech, 1958, 1960; Norris and Price, 1966).

1961; Scott, 1964, Norris, 1965, and MacRae and McGugan, 1977, (Pennsylvanian; Permian); and Gibson, 1974, (Triassic)). However, the greater rate of westward thickening to the north has probably been exaggerated by the northward increase in displacement along the Bourgeau thrust.

STRATIGRAPHY AND RESERVOIR DEVELOPMENT

Precambrian Purcell Supergroup

The upper part of the Precambrian Purcell Supergroup is present in the hanging wall of the Lewis thrust north of the North Kootenay Pass Monocline, in the southernmost part of the Fernie–Elk Valley area (Map1; Cross section 3). There, Purcell strata are 900m thick and consist of, in ascending order, the Siyeh, Purcell Lava, Sheppard, Gateway and Phillips Formations (Table 1, Part C; Price, 1964a, 1965). To the south, Purcell strata thicken to over 2000m on a lateral ramp in the hanging wall of the Lewis thrust (Price 1962a, 1965; Childers, 1964). At the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well⁶, which is on the monocline, 1300m of Purcell strata occur and include strata as old as the Grinnell Formation (Table 1, Part C). Both older and younger formations of the Purcell Supergroup are exposed to the south in the Clarke Range of the Flathead area and are also shown on Table 1, Part C (Fermor and Price, 1983; Aitken and McMechan, 1991)

Purcell strata have been metamorphosed to greenschist grade and have no primary porosity (Fritts and Klipping, 1987a, b; Hannigan *et al.*, 1993). However, several oil and gas seeps from these strata are known in the Flathead area and Waterton National Park, where limited oil production was established in the early 1900's (Hume, 1933a, b, 1964; Boberg, 1984; Hannigan *et al.*, 1993; Monahan, 2000). The oil occurs in fractured reservoirs, both related and unrelated to folds in the Lewis thrust sheet, and appears to have been sourced from the Upper Cretaceous Second White Specks zone of the Alberta Group beneath the Lewis thrust (Hannigan *et al.*, 1993). In the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well, gas flow rates up to $19.9 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (700mcf/d)⁷ have been reported from the Siyeh Formation and Purcell Lava.

Cambrian Flathead Sandstone, Gordon Shale, Elko and Windsor Mountain Formations

A Middle Cambrian succession unconformably overlies the Purcell Supergroup, and is known from surface and subsurface data around the southern margins of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Table 1, Part C; Fritz and Norris, 1966; Norris and Price, 1966). At the base, the Flathead Sandstone consists of quartz sandstones and varies in thickness from 2 to 45m. The gradationally

⁶ Following current practice in British Columbia, well names in this report use surface rather than bottomhole locations. Where they differ from surface locations, bottomhole locations are listed in Table 2.

⁷ Reported on the scout ticket. This report could not be verified with the data provided by Shell to the British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines.

overlying Gordon Shale consists of 45 to 90m of green shale, variegated with brown or red near its base, and includes interbeds of sandstone and limestone. The Gordon Shale is gradationally overlain by the Elko Formation, which consists of up to 160m of dolomite with dolomite-mottled limestone near its base. The Windsor Mountain Formation sharply overlies the Elko Formation and is up to 70m thick. A unit of silty dolomite occurs at the base, and is overlain by mottled limestone and dolomite like that at the base of the Elko Formation. The Gordon Shale and the Elko Formation are equivalent to the Cathedral Formation in the Bow River succession to the north, and the Windsor Mountain is equivalent to the Stephen and Eldon Formations in that area (Fritz and Norris, 1966; Slind *et al.*, 1994). This succession has been beveled northward beneath the sub-Devonian unconformity toward the northern margin of Montania, and immediately south of the Dibble Creek fault Devonian strata directly overlie the Purcell (Leech, 1958, 1960).

The succession described above is representative only of Montania. In the northern part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, Cambrian strata are unknown, with the possible exception of a dolomite and limestone interval between 3036 and 3124m (9960' and 10250') in the Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well. Cambrian strata probably occur in thrust sheets in this area (Cross sections 1 and 2), and may be more like the thicker succession of Middle and Upper Cambrian carbonates and shales exposed in the Bow Valley (Slind *et al.*, 1994).

Cambrian rocks have not been generally regarded as exploration targets in the Foreland Fold and Thrust Belt, and no reserves have been assigned (Fermor and Moffat, 1992). However, vuggy and intercrystalline porosity occurs in the Elko Formation in outcrop (Price, 1965; Norris and Price, 1966), so that the Elko and possibly the Flathead sandstone could be potential reservoirs.

Middle and Upper Devonian Yahatinda, Fairholme Group, Alexo and Sassenach Formations

The Devonian succession consists of the Yahatinda Formation, the Fairholme Group and the overlying Alexo, Sassenach and Palliser Formations (Table 1, Part B). The Yahatinda Formation is a thin discontinuous unit of dolomite and dolomitic sandstone and siltstone of probable Givetian (late Middle Devonian) age. It fills erosional lows incised into underlying Cambrian strata (Price, 1964b, Norris and Price, 1966; Aitken, 1990).

The Fairholme Group is primarily Frasnian (early Late Devonian) in age and is characterized by pronounced facies changes from shallow water carbonates and evaporites in the east to deeper water limestones and shales in the west (Table 1, Part B). In southwestern Alberta and the eastern part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Fairholme Group and its equivalents form the western part of a carbonate-evaporite succession deposited on a shallow water shelf that extended eastward into the Williston Basin (Kent, 1994; Switzer *et al.*, 1994). In ascending order, this succession is comprised of the Beaverhill Lake Group and the Cooking Lake Formation, which both consist of limestone, dolomite and anhydrite and are 100m and 60m thick, respectively; the Leduc Formation (Peechee Member of the Southesk Formation), which consists of 200m of dolomite and anhydrite; the Ireton Formation (Mount Hawk Formation equivalent), which consists of up to 3m of argillaceous carbonate; and the Nisku Formation, which consists of 25 to 50m of dolomite with minor anhydrite (Cross section 4; Monahan, 2000).

Carbonates and evaporites of the Beaverhill Lake Group and the lower part of the Cooking Lake Formation extend west across the Fernie Elk Valley area as the Hollebeke Formation, which thickens westward from 120m in outcrop in the Flathead Range in the eastern part of the Lewis thrust sheet, to 240m on the west side of the Fernie Basin⁸ (Price, 1964b; Price 1990b). The upper part of the Hollebeke Formation becomes argillaceous and lacks anhydrite to the west. In the White River area, which is in the hanging wall of the Bourgeau thrust west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Hollebeke Formation may be represented by an interval of gypsum and solution breccia beneath Fairholme Group shales and limestones (see Mott, 1989). The Hollebeke Formation is equivalent to the Flume Formation in the Rocky Mountains to the north.

The upper part of the Cooking Lake Formation is replaced to the west by the Borsato Formation in the Flathead Range outcrop area (Table 1, Part B; Cross section 4; Monahan, 2000). The Borsato Formation is a dark crystalline dolomite 15 to 60m thick and in turn passes westward into dark basinal shales of the Perdrix Formation on the west side of the Fernie Basin (Price, 1964b, 1965, 1990a; Reynolds, 1971). The Borsato Formation is equivalent to the upper part of the Cairn Formation in the Rocky Mountains to the north.

The Peechee-Leduc carbonate-evaporite shelf deposits are replaced to the west by basinal argillaceous limestones of the Mount Hawk Formation, which is up to 150m thick in outcrop in the Flathead Range where it overlies the Borsato Formation (Cross section 4; Price 1964b, 1965; Workum, 1988). The Mount Hawk Formation thins to the west, and on the west side of the Fernie Basin the combined thickness of the basinal Perdrix and Mount Hawk Formations is 60 to 120m (Price, 1964b). In the White River area, which is in the Bourgeau thrust sheet west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Fairholme Group includes dark basinal limestones and shales equivalent to the Maligne⁹, Perdrix and Mount Hawk Formations, overlying the possible Hollebeke-equivalent evaporitic deposits noted above (Mott, 1989).

The Nisku Formation extends west beyond the limit of the Peechee-Leduc shelf carbonates and evaporites. In the Flathead Range, it overlies the Mount Hawk Formation and can be subdivided into the Grotto and Arcs Members¹⁰, which consist of dark grey dolomite and light grey coarse dolomite, respectively (Price, 1964b, 1965). The Nisku Formation is not present on the west side of the Fernie Basin, where its equivalents are included in the upper part of the Mount Hawk Formation.

The Fairholme Group is overlain by the Famennian (late Late Devonian age) Alexo or Sassenach Formations (Cross section 4). The Alexo Formation consists of 5 to 30m of silty dolomite,

⁸ Anhydrite is expressed as solution breccia in outcrop.

⁹ The Maligne Formation consists of dark shaly limestones between the Flume and Perdrix Formations in basinal Fairholme Group successions in the Rocky Mountains to the north (Coppold, 1990).

¹⁰ The Grotto and Arcs Members were initially defined as members of the Southesk Formation.

limestone and anhydrite (expressed in outcrop as solution breccia) that overlie the Nisku Formation¹¹ (Price, 1964a, 1965; Workum, 1988). To the west, where the Mount Hawk thins and the Nisku is absent, the Alexo Formation is replaced by the Sassenach Formation, which consists of 150 to 200m of sandstones, siltstones and sandy and silty carbonates (Price, 1964b; Leech, 1979; Mott, 1989).

The Fairholme Group is a prime exploration target in the Fernie-Elk Valley area. Beaverhill Lake, Leduc and Nisku reefs and related carbonates are prolific oil and gas reservoirs in the Alberta plains and the Foreland Belt (e.g. Fermor and Moffat, 1992; Switzer *et al.*, 1994). In addition, the lithological equivalent of the Perdrix Formation in the Alberta plains, the Duvernay Formation, is one of the principal hydrocarbon source rocks of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin (Creaney and Allan, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994).

The Peechee-Leduc shelf margin appears to be reefal in part. The Peechee shelf margin has been penetrated by wells beneath the Lewis thrust in the Flathead area, immediately south of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Map 2; Cross section 4; Monahan, 2000). There, the Peechee consists of a lower slightly argillaceous dolomite interpreted as a forereef deposit, a middle clean porous dolomite interpreted as a shelf-edge reef, and an upper dolomite and anhydrite shelf succession. The middle Peechee shelf-edge reef drill stem tested gas with 98% CO₂ at a rate of $52 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (1.8mmcf/d) in the Shell Honolulu Flathead d-22-A/82-G-7 well, where it is incorporated in the sub-Lewis duplex of Paleozoic strata. Beneath the Lewis thrust, the middle Peechee shelf-edge reef trends northwest, in a slightly more westerly direction than the Flathead sub-Lewis duplex (Map 2). It lies west of the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well and is prospective in the sub-Lewis Paleozoic duplex beneath the Taylor Range. Upper and lower Peechee shelf-edge reef trends could also occur parallel to the middle Peechee reef, west and east of the middle Peechee reef trend, respectively. In the Lewis thrust sheet, the Peechee shelf edge trends westnorthwest, south of carbonate-evaporite shelf deposits in the Northstar et al. Highrock c-67-B and Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 wells and north of the Flathead Range, where basinal equivalents outcrop (Map 2). In this setting shelf-edge reefs are prospective in folds, secondary thrust sheets and on the downthrown side of normal faults. To the west in the Bourgeau thrust sheet, the Peechee shelf edge can be traced into the Kananaskis area (immediately north of the Fernie-Elk Valley area) trending northwest between Peechee outcrops in the leading edge of the thrust sheet and basinal outcrops 10 km to the west (Map 2; McMechan, 1998).

Southwest of the Peechee shelf edge, at least five Peechee pinnacle reefs occur in the Flathead Range outcrop area (Map 2; Cross section 4; Price, 1964b, 1965, Workum, 1988). These pinnacles consist of light grey coarse crystalline dolomite, and are 100 to 150m thick and up to 1 km across. They overlie the Borsato Formation and interfinger laterally with the Mount Hawk Formation, which overlies some of them. Price (1964b) had initially interpreted these as protuberances on the Peechee shelf edge, but Workum (1988) interpreted them to be pinnacles on the basis of the open marine character of the underlying Borsato Formation and the presence

¹¹ The Alexo Formation in outcrop includes solution breccias that may correlate in part with anhydrites in the lower part of the Palliser Formation in the subsurface.

of northeast dips in the pinnacles. Peechee pinnacle reefs are potential targets southwest of the Peechee shelf edge, both below the Lewis thrust and in the Lewis thrust sheet. The southwest limit of the prospective area is conjectural. However, the underlying Borsato dolomite is likely to have been the platform for the pinnacle reefs, so that its western limit may also be the limit of pinnacle reef development (Reynolds, 1971). Although the western limit of the Borsato Formation is poorly defined, south of the Fernie–Elk Valley area the Borsato is present in the Lewis thrust sheet in the MacDonald Range, 50 km south of the Peechee shelf edge (Price, 1962a, 1964b, 1965; Monahan, 2000).

Porosity also occurs in outcrop in the Borsato and Nisku Formations (Reynolds, 1971). In the Shell MacDonald b-30H/82-G-2 well in the Lewis thrust sheet in the MacDonald Range, porous intervals up to 10m thick occur in these units and in the Hollebeke Formation (Monahan, 2000). Consequently, these units could be prospective locally on structures in the Lewis thrust sheet, particularly south of the Peechee shelf edge. In addition, thicker porous intervals could occur in shelf-edge reefs developed at the edge of the Borsato Formation, and in pinnacle reefs at the western margin of the Nisku Formation, where the Nisku descends into and is replaced by basinal deposits. Nisku and equivalent pinnacle reefs occur in this setting throughout the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin (e.g. Switzer *et al.*, 1994).

Upper Devonian Palliser Formation

The Famennian Palliser Formation (equivalent to the Wabamun of the Alberta plains) overlies the Alexo and Sassenach Formations. The Palliser Formation varies from carbonates and evaporites in the east to limestones in the west (Cross section 4). In the Waterton area, east of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Palliser consists primarily of dolomites and anhydrites. Although a basal dolomite and anhydrite unit extends westward into the Lewis thrust sheet, most of the formation changes facies westward to primarily dolomite east of and below the Lewis thrust, and then to shallow water marine limestones in the Lewis and Bourgeau thrust sheets (Price, 1965; McMechan, 1998). The thickness increases concomitantly to the west, from 175m below the Lewis thrust, to between 200 and 220m in the Lewis thrust sheet (Price, 1962a, 1965), and up to 500m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania (McMechan, 1998). In outcrop in the Lewis thrust sheet, the Palliser Formation is divisible into the lower Morro Member, which consists of 150m of primarily massive dolomite-mottled limestone, and the upper Costigan Member, which consists of 50m of medium bedded limestone (Price, 1965). In the Lussier syncline, located in the Main Ranges of the Rocky Mountains west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Palliser is replaced by dark basinal shales (Savoy, 1992; Savoy and Harris, 1993).

The Palliser Formation is an important hydrocarbon reservoir in the southern Foreland Belt, and forms the lower part of the principal gas pool at the giant Waterton gas field in Alberta (Hall, 1969; Gordy and Frey, 1977). There, the main Palliser reservoir occurs in a dolomite facies 25 to 35m thick¹² between interbedded dolomite and anhydrite intervals, and is near the middle of the

¹² Average porosity in the combined Rundle Group and Palliser Formation reservoir is 5.7% (Hall, 1969).

formation in a position analogous to that of the Crossfield Member of Alberta (Cross section 4; see Eliuk, 1984).

To the west at Coleman in Alberta and below the Lewis thrust in the Flathead area of British Columbia, where most of the Palliser Formation is dolomite, effective reservoir may occur throughout the formation¹³. In the Flathead area, the Palliser Formation is the main reservoir in the CO₂-rich gas field established in the sub-Lewis duplex of Paleozoic strata. There, three wells were completed in the Palliser Formation and flowed gas with 90% CO₂ at final test rates of 81 to $311 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (2.8 to 11 mmcf/d). Net pay thickness in these wells varies from 21 to 48m and the reservoir varies in quality and stratigraphic position from well to well. However, the reservoir is generally concentrated in two zones approximately 50m thick, one below the middle and the other near the top of the formation.

In the Lewis and Bourgeau thrust sheets, the Palliser is primarily limestone and has little reservoir potential. However, a few thin streaks of porous dolomite occur in the Northstar *et al.* Highrock c-67-B/82-G-15 well. Effective reservoir may also be developed in a dolomite facies west of the basal dolomite and anhydrite unit. The base of the Palliser Formation appears to be limestone in the Bourgeau thrust (McMechan, 1998).

Consequently, the Palliser Formation is a prime exploration target in the Fernie-Elk Valley area on structures beneath the Lewis thrust, where reservoir may be present (Map 2).

Uppermost Devonian and Mississippian Exshaw Formation, Mississippian Banff Formation and Rundle Group

The Mississippian sequence consists of a broadly shoaling upward succession of basinal to shallow marine shelf deposits. This sequence is comprised of the Exshaw Formation, which spans the Devonian-Mississippian Boundary, the Banff Formation and the Rundle Group (Table 1, Part B).

The Exshaw Formation sharply but apparently conformably overlies the Palliser Formation. It consists of organic-rich black shale, calcareous siltstone and chert, and is characterized by a high gamma ray log signature. The Exshaw Formation is 2 to 10m thick in Montania (Price, 1962a; 1965; Oswald, 1964b; Savoy, 1992; Savoy and Harris, 1993). North of Montania, however, it thickens westward from 6m below the Lewis thrust to as much as 150m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet, although part of the westerly thickening may be due to a facies change of the lower part of

¹³ Control is sparse in the Palliser Formation east of the northern part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area. It consists mainly of dolomite with some limestone at the Coseka *et al.* Savanna Creek 9-31-12-4W5 and Phillips Savanna Creek #3A 5-32-14-4W5 wells (Kubli *et al.*, 1995), and of tight dolomite and anhydrite to the east in the Gulf *et al.* Stimson Creek 9-36-16-4W5 well.

the Banff Formation into the upper part of the Exshaw Formation¹⁴ (Cross sections 5 and 5a; Norris, 1958; Mamet and Mason, 1968; Bamber *et al.*, 1981).

The Banff Formation gradationally overlies the Exshaw Formation, and consists of dark cherty argillaceous limestone, chert, siltstone and shale. The Banff Formation represents basinal deposits overlain by a prograding ramp in which westerly dipping clinoforms can be commonly recognized (Chatellier, 1988; Savoy, 1992; Savoy and Harris, 1993; Monahan, 2000). It thickens westward from 250m in the footwall of the Lewis thrust to 365m on the west side of the Fernie Basin in Montania, and to 850m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania (Cross sections 5 and 5a; Norris, 1958; Mamet and Mason, 1968; Oswald, 1964b).

The Rundle Group conformably overlies the Banff Formation, and consists of the Livingstone, Mount Head, and Etherington Formations. The Livingstone Formation is characterized by fine to coarse massive crinoidal grainstone and packstone, with fine crystalline dolomite interbeds (Norris, 1958; Price, 1962a, 1965; Mamet and Mason, 1968). The latter occur throughout the Livingstone Formation, but they occur more commonly toward the top. The Livingstone is 200 to 280m thick below the Lewis thrust, and thickens westward to approximately 450m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania (Cross sections 5 and 5a). Some of the westward thickening is due to westward facies change of the lower part of the overlying Mount Head into the Livingstone Formation, but this thickening is partly offset by a westward facies change of the lower part of the Livingstone Formation. In Montania, the Livingstone Formation is 300 to 400m thick in the Lewis and higher thrust sheets (Price, 1962a, 1965; Oswald, 1964b).

The overlying Mount Head Formation consists of crinoidal grainstone like those of the Livingstone Formation, interbedded with peloidal, oolitic and fine-grained limestones, silty dolomite and anhydrite, which is expressed in outcrop as solution breccias. The Mount Head thickens westward from 200m below the Lewis thrust to 270m in Montania, and to 680m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania (Cross sections 5 and 5a; Norris, 1958; Price, 1962a, 1965; Oswald, 1964b; Mamet and Mason, 1968).

The Mount Head has been subdivided into members dominated by silty dolomite and anhydrite alternating with those dominated by lime grainstone and packstone (Table 1, Part B). In the eastern parts of the Fernie-Elk Valley area and adjoining areas, the following are recognized in ascending order: the Wileman Member (8 to 25m of mainly silty dolomite and anhydrite); the Baril Member (11 to 39m of mainly oolitic, micritic and crinoidal limestones); the Salter Member (29 to 67m of mainly silty and sandy dolomites and anhydrite); the Loomis Member (30 to 100m of oolitic, crinoidal and micritic limestones, and fine to medium crystalline dolomites); the Marston Member (18 to 68m of silty dolomite and anhydrite with lesser amounts of

¹⁴ In the Bourgeau thrust sheet, the Exshaw thickness varies from 33m in the Shell Forsyth d-25-A/82-J-6 well to 151m at the Connor Lakes section (Mamet and Mason, 1968), and in the Lewis thrust sheet it is as much as 43m thick (Cross section 5). These relationships may reflect the westerly thinning of individual units of the Exshaw, combined with a westward facies change of the lower Banff into the upper Exshaw.

limestone and shale); and the Carnarvon Member (23 to 90m of micritic and skeletal limestones with lesser amounts of calcareous shale; Price, 1965; Macqueen and Bamber, 1986). The Wileman, Baril, and possibly the lower part of the Salter Members pass westward into crinoidal grainstones and packstones of the upper Livingstone Formation below the Lewis thrust (Cross sections 5 and 5a). Although the upper part of the Salter and Loomis Members also change westward into crinoidal limestone like those of the Livingstone Formation (Macqueen and Bamber, 1986), these intervals can be distinguished in the Lewis thrust sheet on wireline logs by the presence of silty carbonates (represented by higher gamma ray log response) and anhydrite in the Salter Member (Cross section 5). The Marston Member and the lower part of the Carnarvon Member pass westward into the Opal Member, which is a distinct unit of dark grey-weathering skeletal, oolitic, micritic and argillaceous limestones and calcareous shale, and is 200m thick in the Lewis thrust sheet. The Opal Member is overlain by the westward continuation of the upper part of the Carnarvon Member (Macqueen and Bamber, 1968). In the Bourgeau thrust sheet, the Mount Head Formation consists of peloidal, oolitic and crinoidal grainstones and packstones, wackestones and dolomites (Mamet and Mason, 1968).

The Etherington Formation, which is a diverse assemblage of carbonates, clastics and evaporites, abruptly overlies the Mount Head Formation. The unit thins to a zero edge beneath the sub-Triassic and sub-Jurassic unconformities east of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, but in the Fernie-Elk Valley area itself, it is disconformably overlain by the Pennsylvanian and Permian Rocky Mountain Supergroup. The Etherington Formation thickens westward to 170m on the west side of the Fernie Basin in Montania, and to over 469m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet to the north (Cross section 5a; Price, 1962a; Oswald, 1964b, Mamet and Mason, 1968). In the thinner eastern occurrences, the Etherington Formation consists primarily of coarse crystalline dolomite and green to maroon shale, interbedded with anhydrite, sandstone and siltstone. In the Lewis thrust sheet, the Etherington Formation consists of a lower unit of crinoidal and oolitic limestones and green shale with minor dolomite and sandstone, and an overlying unit of silty and cherty dolomite with lesser amounts of sandstone and siltstone (Cross section 5; Norris, 1958; Oswald, 1964b; Scott, 1964; Price, 1965; Lerand, 1990a). In these areas, the Etherington Formation can be distinguished from the underlying Mount Head Formation by the presence of green shale interbeds in the lower part of the formation and more shale interbeds throughout, giving the Etherington Formation a more serrate log character. In addition, the Todhunter Member, a distinct unit of brightly coloured interbedded siltstone, dolomite and calcareous sandstone can be recognized in outcrop at the top of the Etherington Formation (Norris, 1958, 1965; Scott, 1964; Lerand, 1990b). To the west, in the Bourgeau thrust sheet, the Etherington Formation consists of crinoidal grainstones and packstones, silty wackestones and calcareous sandstones (Mamet and Mason, 1968).

The Rundle Group is the principal gas reservoir in most of the fields in the Foreland Belt, including the Waterton and Savanna Creek gas fields east of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, and is the upper reservoir in the high CO_2 gas field in the Flathead area to the south (Fuglem, 1969; Hall, 1969; Gordy and Frey, 1977; Fermor and Moffat, 1992; Kubli *et al.*, 1995; Monahan, 2000). The principal pay zones occur in the Livingstone and Mount Head Formations, and to a lesser extent the lower part of the Etherington Formation (Cross section 5). The high initial porosity of the grainstones in these units has been cemented by calcite, probably during early diagenesis, and matrix porosity is best developed in the clean dolomitized lime mudstones and

wackestones that are interbedded with grainstones (Price; 1962a, 1965; Klassen, 1972; Kubli *et al.*, 1995). In a general way, porosity in the Rundle Group diminishes from east to west across the Foreland Belt.

Porous dolomite occurs at least locally in outcrop and wells throughout the Fernie-Elk Valley area (e.g. Klassen, 1972), although the amount varies considerably between wells. In the Lewis thrust sheet in the Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well, up to 70m of porosity occurs in the Livingstone Formation and up to 20m occurs in the Mount Head Formation, although these thicknesses may have been enhanced by dissolution by surface waters (Cross section 5). However, net porous dolomite thins to near zero in wells to the east and west. In the high CO_2 gasfield below the Lewis thrust in the Flathead area, porous dolomite in the Rundle Group varies in thickness and stratigraphic position from well to well, and locally similar dolomites occur in the upper part of the Banff Formation (Monahan, 2000). Net pay thickness varies from 8 to 27m in the Livingstone Formation, and is up to 9m in the Mount Head and 7m in the Etherington Formations. Final test gas flow rates range from 25 to $141 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (0.9 to 5.0mmcf/d).

Consequently, the Rundle Group, particularly the Livingstone Formation, is prospective on structures above and below the Lewis thrust, although the variability of the reservoir presents a risk throughout the Fernie-Elk Valley area. In addition, the Exshaw Formation is one of the principal source rocks of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin (Creaney and Allen, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994).

Pennsylvanian and Permian Rocky Mountain Supergroup

Pennsylvanian and Permian strata are grouped together in the Rocky Mountain Supergroup, which is subdivided into the Pennsylvanian Spray Lakes Group and the Permian Ishbel Group (Table 1, Part B)

The Spray Lakes Group is comprised of the Misty and Kananaskis Formations. The Misty Formation disconformably overlies the Rundle Group (Scott, 1964; Henderson, 1989), and consists of sandstone with minor amounts of siltstone and dolomite¹⁵. The Misty Formation thins eastward to a zero edge beneath the sub-Triassic and sub-Jurassic unconformities east of the Fernie-Elk Valley area. The Misty Formation thickens westward to 610m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania, but to only 200m in Montania (Cross sections 5 and 5a; McGugan and Rapson, 1961; Scott, 1964; Norris, 1965). The Kananaskis Formation consists of up to 60m of silty and sandy dolomites¹⁶ (Scott, 1964; Norris, 1965), conformably overlying the Misty Formation.

¹⁵ Strata assigned to the Misty Formation have also been subdivided into the Tyrwhitt, Storelk and Tobermory Formations. The contact between the Storelk and overlying Tobermory Formations may be disconformable (Scott, 1964; Henderson, 1989).

¹⁶ The thickness of 85m reported at the Inexco *et al.* Tornado b-9-J/82-G-15 well is probably structurally thickened (Cross sections 5 and 5a).

The Ishbel Group unconformably overlies the Spray Lakes Group. However, it is not well developed in most of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, where thin condensed sections with a high gamma ray log signature may be locally recognized (Cross section 5; McGugan and Rapson, 1964; MacRae and McGugan, 1977). The Ishbel Group thickens westward. On the west side of the Fernie Basin in Montania, it consists of 30m of phosphatic siltstone assigned to the Johnson Canyon Formation and is distinguished by its high gamma ray log signature (395m to 425m, or 1296' to 1394', in the B.A. CNP Fernie b-81-D/82-G-7 well; MacRae and McGugan, 1977). However, to the north of Montania, the Ishbel Group thickens westward to 500m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet, and consists of the Johnson Canyon Formation (up to 240m of fossiliferous limestones and dolomites), the Ross Creek Formation (up to 150m of phosphatic siltstones, with limestone and chert) and the Ranger Canyon Formation (up to 36m of chert with sandstone and siltstone; Table 1, Part B; McGugan and Rapson, 1964; MacRae and McGugan, 1977).

Little porosity is developed in the sandstones, dolomites and associated strata of the Rocky Mountain Supergroup (MacRae and McGugan, 1977). However, sandstones of the Misty Formation are porous and tested salt water in the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well at the south end of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Monahan, 2000). Consequently, these sandstones are a potential secondary objective on structures in the area.

Triassic Spray River Group

Triassic strata overlie older strata unconformably and consist of the Sulphur Mountain and the Whitehorse Formations of the Spray River Group (Table 1, Part A). The Sulphur Mountain Formation consists of a lower dark siltstone and shale member (Phroso Siltstone Member), a middle member of calcareous and dolomitic siltstone, silty limestone, and shale (Vega Siltstone Member), and an upper member of sandy dolomite, dolomitic siltstone, shale and sandstone (Llama Member; Gibson, 1974). Below the Lewis thrust, where the overlying Whitehorse Formation is not present, the Sulphur Mountain Formation is truncated to the east beneath the sub-Jurassic unconformity. The subsurface zero edge is located between the Lewis thrust sheet and Savanna Creek gas field (Cross section 5). However, it trends southward beneath the Lewis thrust sheet, so that the Sulphur Mountain Formation is absent beneath the Lewis thrust in the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well. In the Lewis and higher thrust sheets, the Sulphur Mountain Formation thickens westward to over 157m on the west side of the Fernie Basin in Montania, and to 496m in the Bourgeau thrust sheet north of Montania (Gibson, 1974). The conformably overlying Whitehorse Formation consists of calcareous and dolomitic sandstone and siltstone, sandy dolomite and limestone and solution breccia (Gibson, 1974; Price, 1992a, b). In the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Whitehorse Formation is less than 10m thick and has been recognized only in the Lewis thrust sheet.

Most Spray River strata are not porous and have little reservoir potential. However, a dolomite unit 6 to 10m thick has been recognized in thinner eastern occurrences of the Sulphur Mountain Formation (Cross section 5; Gibson, 1974). The dolomite unit is locally porous in wells (e.g. 2m with up to 6% porosity in the Getty Union *et al.* Oyster 9-21-13-5W5 well between 2970m and 2972m, or 9744' and 9750'), and pyrobitumen has been observed in vugs in outcrop (Gibson,

1974). This dolomite is similar to the Mackenzie Dolomite Lentil of the Sulphur Mountain Formation, which is gas productive in the Foreland Belt north of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, and represents a potential objective on structures east of and below the Lewis thrust. Furthermore, the dark shales and siltstones of the Sulphur Mountain Formation are the lithological equivalents of the Doig and Montney Formations of the Alberta and British Columbia plains, which include one of the principal hydrocarbon source beds of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin (Creaney and Allen, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994).

Jurassic Fernie Formation

The Jurassic Fernie Formation overlies Triassic and older strata unconformably. The Fernie Formation consists primarily of dark shales, with lesser amounts sandstone, siltstone and limestone (Price, 1962a, 1965; Price, *et al.*, 1992a, b; Norris, 1993a). It thickens westward from less than 175m east of the Lewis thrust (Cross section 9) to 300 to 400m in the Lewis thrust sheet (Price, 1962a, 1965; Weihmann, 1964; Ollerenshaw, 1981b; Stronach, 1984; Hall, 1984). However, the Fernie Formation is a major zone of detachment in the Foreland Belt, and is commonly structurally thickened to several times its stratigraphic thickness (Dahlstrom, 1969, 1970). For example, it has been thickened to 530m and to over 1000m in the Getty Union *et al.* Oyster 9-21-13-5W5 and the Sinclair *et al.* Racehorse 16-29-9-5W5 wells respectively east of the leading edge of the Lewis thrust (Cross section 2), and to over 2600m in the B.A. CNP Fernie d-42-I/82-G-6 well in the triangle zone on the west side of the Fernie Basin (Cross section 3; Dahlstrom, 1969).

The internal stratigraphy of the Fernie Formation is complex and may include one or more disconformities (Hall, 1984; Poulton, 1989). Several members have been recognized in the Fernie-Elk Valley area, including a thin unnamed basal coquina and phosphate pebble conglomerate, which is in part the equivalent of the Nordegg Member to the north and is characterized by a high gamma ray signature on logs, the Poker Chip Shale, the Rock Creek Sandstone, the Highwood Member, the Grey Beds, the Green Beds, the Ribbon Creek Member and the Passage Beds (Price, 1965; Stronach, 1984; Hall, 1984; Norris, 1993a, b). Because of the stratigraphic and structural complexities, these members have not been differentiated on the cross sections.

The Fernie Formation does not appear to be a significant conventional hydrocarbon objective in the Fernie-Elk Valley area, although the Rock Creek Sandstone Member is an objective in parts of the Alberta plains. The Rock Creek is argillaceous and has low porosity in most wells east of the Lewis thrust, but 2m of Rock Creek gas pay is reported from the Shell Gulf Sullivan 6-15-18-5W5 well, and the Rock Creek interval tested gas too small to measure from a 0.6m thick zone in the Shell 5 Waterton 6-28-4-1W5 well. The Fernie Formation did produce gas on drill stem tests at rates declining from $42 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (1.5mmcf/d) to $7 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (250mcf/d) in the Sinclair *et al.* Racehorse 16-29-9-5w5 well east of the Lewis thrust. This test was from a structurally thickened shale section that probably represents an uneconomic fractured shale reservoir. However, the organic-rich Poker Chip Shale, and possibly the Nordegg-equivalent basal phosphatic member, are potential hydrocarbon source rocks in this area (Stronach, 1984; Creaney and Allen, 1992, 1994).

Jurassic and Lowermost Cretaceous Kootenay Group

The Fernie Formation is conformably overlain by the Upper Jurassic to Lower Cretaceous Kootenay Group, which consists of the Morrissey, Mist Mountain and Elk Formations (Table 1, Part A; Gibson, 1977, 1979, 1984, 1985; Dunlop and Bustin, 1987; Grieve, 1993). The Morrissey Formation consists of a 25 to 65m thick coarsening upward sequence of fine to medium-grained sandstone, with some conglomeratic sandstone in the upper part, and rare interbeds of mudstone, siltstone and coal (Cross section 9). The Morrissey Formation is sharply overlain by the Mist Mountain Formation, which consists of dark siltstone interbedded with fine to locally coarse sandstone, conglomerate, mudstone, shale and thick coal seams. In the subsurface east of the Lewis thrust, the Mist Mountain Formation thins eastward beneath the sub-Blairmore unconformity (Cross section 9; Gibson, 1985; Monahan, 2000). To the west, where the Elk Formation conformably overlies it, the Mist Mountain Formation thickens to the north and west from 100 to 665m (see Cross sections 7 and 8; Gibson, 1985; Grieve and Kilby, 1989; Johnson and Smith, 1991; Grieve, 1993; Dawson et al., 1998). The Elk Formation consists of fine to coarse sandstone, siltstone, mudstone, shale, conglomerate, which is abundant in the west side of the Fernie Basin, and thin coal beds. The contact between the Mist Mountain and Elk Formations is picked at the base of the first major sandstone or conglomerate above the highest significant coal seam and is probably diachronous (Cross sections 7 and 8; Gibson, 1985; Grieve and Ollerenshaw, 1989). The Elk Formation thickens westward beneath the sub-Blairmore unconformity from a zero edge east of the surface trace of the Lewis thrust to 475m in the Lewis thrust sheet. However, the upper contact could be conformable where the Elk Formation is thickest (Gibson, 1977, 1985; Leckie and Cheel, 1997)

Sandstones in the Kootenay Group are generally tight, although 1m thick streaks of porous sandstone occur in a thick sandstone unit in the Getty Union *et al.* Oyster 9-21-13-5W5 well, and may be associated with conglomerate beds (Cross section 9). Mist Mountain and Elk Formation conglomerates may have reservoir potential locally.

However, the coal seams of the Mist Mountain Formation are an important potential coalbed methane target (Johnson and Smith, 1991; Dawson, 1995; Dawson *et al.*, 1998, 2000). Coal rank varies from low volatile to high volatile B bituminous, individual coal seams are generally 1 to 8m thick, and cumulative thickness of coal varies from 23 to 86m (Pearson and Grieve, 1985; Grieve and Kilby, 1989; Johnson and Smith, 1991).

Lower Cretaceous Blairmore Group

The Lower Cretaceous Blairmore Group is a thick sequence of continental sandstone, conglomerates, mudstones, siltstones and shales. It thickens westward depositionally from 635m below and east of the Lewis thrust, to over 2400m in the Fernie Basin (Price, 1962a; Norris, 1964; Ollerenshaw, 1981b). The Blairmore Group has been subdivided into the Cadomin, Gladstone, Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations (Table 1, Part A; McLean, 1982, 1990a, b, c, d). In the westernmost part of the Fernie Basin, where the Blairmore Group overlies thick sections of the Elk Formation of the Kootenay Group, the lower contact may be either conformable or disconformable (Gibson, 1977, 1985; Leckie and Cheel, 1997). Elsewhere,

Kootenay Group strata are truncated eastward beneath the Blairmore Group, and the contact is clearly unconformable (Cross section 9).

The Pocaterra Creek Member forms the base of the Blairmore Group in the westernmost part of the Fernie Basin, where the base may be conformable. This member consists of up to 90m of sandstone, siltstone and mudstone with minor chert pebble conglomerate (Gibson, 1977, 1985).

Elsewhere, the Cadomin Formation forms the base of the Blairmore Group. The Cadomin Formation consists of chert pebble conglomerate and sandstone, commonly organized into decameter-scale coarsening upward sequences that are interbedded and laterally replaced by grey, green and or red mudstone (Ollerenshaw, 1981a, b). It is 15 to 75m thick and, at least locally, the thicker sections have greater proportions of conglomerate and lower proportions of mudstone (Cross section 9¹⁷; Monahan, 2000). The Cadomin was deposited by braided streams that flowed northeast from upland areas to the west, and then converged into a north to northwest-oriented drainage system ¹⁸ (McLean, 1977; Leckie and Cheel, 1997). The Cadomin Formation is gradationally overlain by the Gladstone Formation.

The Gladstone Formation¹⁹ consists of a lower member of fine quartz-chert sandstone, green and red mudstones and minor amounts of conglomerate, and an upper member of fresh water limestone and calcareous mudstone (Price, 1962a; Norris, 1964, Ollerenshaw, 1981b; McLean 1982, 1990c). The Gladstone thickens westward from 82m east of the Lewis thrust to over 450m in the Fernie Basin.

The succeeding Beaver Mines²⁰ and Ma Butte Formations²¹ consist of sandstone interbedded with siltstone and grey to red mudstone (Price, 1962a; Norris, 1964, Ollerenshaw, 1981b; McLean, 1982, 1990a, d). The two formations are distinguished by their sandstones, which are

¹⁹ The Gladstone Formation is equivalent to some or all of the Lower Blairmore of Price (1962a), Norris (1964) and Ollerenshaw (1981b).

 20 The Beaver Mines Formation is equivalent to the Middle Blairmore of Price (1962a) and Norris (1964).

²¹ The Ma Butte Formation is equivalent to the Upper Blairmore of Price (1962a) and Norris (1964), and the Mill Creek Formation of other workers (McLean, 1982, 1990d).

¹⁷ The greater proportion of conglomerate in the thick Cadomin section in the Husky Savanna Creek 13-26-13-4W5 well is inferred from the ability of the zone to produce gas at economic rates.

¹⁸ In outcrops east of the Lewis thrust, the upper part of the Cadomin is replaced by sandstones that Leckie and Cheel (1997) have assigned to the Dalhousie Formation, which they interpret as being separated from the Cadomin by an unconformity. However, palynological data suggests that the Cadomin and Dalhousie Formations are broadly correlative (White and Leckie, 1999), and they are treated that way here.

grey to green feldspathic and arkosic in the Beaver Mines Formation and consist of quartz and chert in the Ma Butte Formation. In addition, igneous and chert pebble conglomerates up to 60m thick occur filling channels incised into finer sediments in the upper part of the Beaver Mines and the Ma Butte Formations and form a series of east-oriented conglomerate-rich trends crossing the foothills (Price, 1962a; Norris, 1964; Ollerenshaw, 1981b; Leckie and Krystinik, 1995a, b; Leckie and Craw, 1995). These conglomerates equate to the McDougal-Segur Conglomerate, a group of conglomerates that occur at a variety of stratigraphic levels in the upper part of the Blairmore Group in the Turner Valley area of the Alberta foothills. East of the Lewis thrust, the Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations are 450 and 120m thick respectively (MacLean, 1990a, d), and they thicken westward to a combined thickness of 1875m in the Fernie Basin (Ollerenshaw, 1981b).

Porosity is generally low in the Blairmore Group clastics, but sufficient permeability for commercial production may occur in conglomerates. The Cadomin Formation (and its equivalents) has yielded gas shows in several wells in the adjacent parts of Alberta, at Savanna Creek and Waterton²². In particular, the Cadomin section in the Husky Savanna Creek 13-26-13-4W5 is unusually thick (63m) and tested gas at a rate of $25 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (887mcf/d), of which $21.6 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (767mcf/d) was N₂, with water (i.e. $3.4 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$, or 121 mcf/d, net gas). Although this does not represent a commercial well, it does indicate the presence of effective reservoir in Cadomin Formation "thicks" deposited along major fluvial trends. The orientation of such trends is unknown, but may vary from northeast to northwest. A high gas detector response was reported in a similar thick Cadomin Formation conglomerate in the Flathead area (Monahan, 2000).

Similarly, the conglomerates in the Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations may provide effective reservoirs (Leckie and Krystinik, 1995a, b). The equivalent McDougal-Segur conglomerates produce oil in the Turner Valley field, north of the Fernie-Elk Valley area in Alberta. In the Calstan Crowsnest 6-14-8-5W5 well, gas was tested at rates declining from 4 to $2x10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (142 to 71mcf/d) from a 3m sand or conglomerate in the upper part of the Blairmore Group that may be from this zone, and sand or conglomerate beds up to 15m thick in the upper part of the Blairmore Group in the Savanna Creek field may also represent these conglomerates. Savanna Creek is located on one of the east-oriented conglomerate trends identified by Leckie and Krystinik (1995a, b).

Lower Cretaceous Crowsnest Formation

The Crowsnest Formation has an interfingering lower contact with the Ma Butte Formation. It consists of bedded alkaline volcanic rocks composed of tuffs, volcanic breccias, volcanic conglomerates and trachyte, and was deposited largely by pyroclastic flows, surges, lahars and

²² The Cadomin (Dalhousie) Formation tested gas through perforations in the Chevron Canadian Superior Waterton 16-5-6-1W5 and Encounter *et al.* Waterton 7-12-6-2W5 wells, at rates of $28 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (994mcf/d) and $17 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (603mcf/d), respectively. The Cadomin Formation is 12 and 15m thick in these wells, respectively.

minor flows (Adair, 1990; Adair and Burwash, 1996). The thickness varies from over 400m near Coleman east of the Lewis thrust and thins in all directions from there. It is not recognized in outcrop north of Township 10. However, it is 175m thick in the Sinclair *et al.* Racehorse 16-29-9-5w5 well and 67m thick in the Getty Union *et al.* Oyster 9-21-13-5W5 well, north of which it is not recognized in the subsurface. It is not present in the Lewis thrust sheet. The formation is disconformably overlain by the Blackstone Formation of the Alberta Group (Norris, 1964; Adair, 1990). The Crowsnest Formation has yielded a K-Ar date of 95 MA (Follinsbee *et al.*, 1957).

Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group and Belly River Formation

The Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group consists of marine shales and sandstones and disconformably overlies the Crowsnest Formation and the Blairmore Group. Regionally, the Alberta Group thickens westward, and is up to 700m thick in the footwall of the Lewis thrust (Wall and Rosene, 1977; Leckie *et al.*, 1994). To the west on the Lewis thrust sheet, outliers are preserved in the axis of the Fernie Basin and in slide deposits south of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Map 1; Price, 1962a; Jones, 1977). The Alberta Group is comprised of the Blackstone, Cardium and Wapiabi Formations (Table 1, Part A).

The Blackstone Formation consists of dark shale, fine sandstone, siltstone and calcareous shale (Wall and Rosene, 1977). East of the Lewis thrust, the Blackstone Formation is over 250m thick in wells in the Savannah Creek area, and thins southeastward. It is 85 to110m thick in wells beneath the Lewis thrust in the Flathead area, immediately south of the Fernie Elk Valley area, and as thin as 30m in the Waterton gas field (Herr, 1967) and possibly in the Fernie Basin. In the Flathead area, a 15m thick basal sandstone occurs in several wells, and a decameter-scale coarsening upward sandstone sequence like those of the overlying Cardium Formation is developed locally in the middle of the formation (Monahan, 2000).

In outcrop, the Blackstone has been subdivided into the Sunkay, Vimy, Haven and Opabin Members (Stott, 1963; 1990a, b, c, d; Wall and Rosene, 1977). The Sunkay Member, consists of shale, siltstone and sandstone, and may equate with the basal sandstone observed in the Flathead area. The Vimy Member consists of calcareous shale and limestone, and is the equivalent of the Second White Specks, an important source rock zone in the Alberta plains (Creaney and Allen, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994). The Haven Member consists of dark shale and siltstone; and the Opabin Member consists of silty mudstone with sideritic concretions.

The Cardium Formation gradationally overlies the Blackstone Formation. It consists of marine sandstone, siltstone and shale, and is organized into decameter-scale coarsening upward cycles. The thickness of individual sand units is 3 to 10m. Some cycles coarsen up to siltstone rather than sandstone, so that the relative amount of sandstone in the Cardium Formation is low. The Cardium Formation is 100 to 150m thick in the footwall of the Lewis thrust west of Savanna Creek and in the Flathead area, and thins eastward, where fewer coarsening upward cycles occur.

The Wapiabi Formation conformably overlies the Cardium Formation. It is 600 to 700m thick beneath and immediately to the east of the Lewis thrust, and consists of dark shales with lesser amounts of siltstone and fine sandstone (Price, 1962a; Wall and Rosene, 1977). A calcareous

shale and limestone member near the middle is the equivalent of the First White Speckled Shale Member, an important hydrocarbon source rock in the Alberta plains (Creaney and Allen, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994).

The Belly River Formation conformably overlies the Wapiabi Formation and consists of interbedded continental sandstones, shales and minor amounts of coal (Price, 1962a; Wall and Rosene, 1977). In the Fernie-Elk Valley area, it occurs only below and east of the Lewis thrust, where it is up to 1370m thick.

The Cardium and Belly River sandstones are important hydrocarbon objectives in the Alberta plains and foothills, and condensate has been drill stem tested from the Cardium Formation in two wells at Waterton²³. However, sandstones observed in the Blackstone, Cardium and Belly River Formations are generally fine grained, and have low porosity. Nonetheless, discontinuous conglomerates in the Cardium Formation provide sufficient permeability for economic production in other areas, and could possibly occur here locally. Most Cardium trends in Alberta are oriented northwest. Fractured shale in the Vimy member of the Blackstone Formation (Second White Specks zone equivalent) is another potential objective. This zone is locally a prolific, if unpredictable, reservoir in Alberta.

INTRUSIVE ROCKS

Intrusive rocks are not common in the Fernie-Elk Valley area, but some occur and may have some bearing on the hydrocarbon potential. Some thin altered gabbro sills occur in Cambrian to Ordovician Mackay Group west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Leech, 1979; Mott, 1989). In the same area, Leech (1979) mapped the Bull River amygdaloid, a volcanic rock of unknown age also in contact with the Mackay Group. These intrusive rocks are interpreted here to be roughly equivalent in age to the rocks that they intrude.

In addition, about 40 intrusive breccia diatremes have been identified in the western Front Ranges and Main Ranges of the Rocky Mountains in southeastern British Columbia. Most lie in a north-trending belt west of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, and were emplaced between the Middle Ordovician and the Middle Devonian (Pell, 1987; Helmstaedt *et al.*, 1988; Mott, 1989). However, the Cross diatreme, the only one identified as a kimberlite, intrudes strata of the Pennsylvanian to Permian Rocky Mountain Supergroup in the hanging wall of the Bourgeau Thrust 10 km northwest of Elkford, and has yielded a Rb-Sr date of 240-250 Ma, close to that of the host rock (Map 1; Grieve, 1981, 1982; Ijewliw, 1987; Helmstaedt *et al.*, 1988; Smith *et al.*, 1988). The lack of thermal alteration of the wall rock indicates that it was intruded 'cold'.

²³The Shell Waterton 11-4-6-1W5 and Chevron Canadian Superior 16-5-6-1W5 wells drill stem tested 300m and 200m of condensate, respectively, from a 1m sandstone. In both wells, other Cardium sandstones occur, including fault repeats, and one of these was also tested and did not produce hydrocarbons.

Several granitic stocks have been mapped on the west side of the Rocky Mountains and in the Rocky Mountain Trench (Map 1; Leech, 1958, 1960). Of these, the Reade Lake stock in the Rocky Mountain Trench has yielded a U-Pb date of 94 Ma (Hoy and van der Heyden, 1988), and the others have been interpreted to be of similar age (Leech, 1958, 1960).

South of Fernie-Elk Valley in the Flathead area, a suite of primarily alkaline intrusive rocks occurs in the Lewis thrust sheet (Map 1; Price, 1962a, 1965; Spukinsky and Legun, 1989; Goble *et al.*, 1993, 1999; Brown and Cameron, 1999). These intrusives vary from dykes and sills to stocks with a maximum surface area of 7 km². The most reliable age estimate is provided by a U-Pb date of 98.5±5 Ma, and additional K-Ar dates range from 72-119 Ma (Gordy and Edwards, 1962; Spukinsky and Legun, 1989; Brown and Cameron, 1999). These rocks are both contemporaneous with and compositionally similar to the Lower Cretaceous Crowsnest Formation and have similar origins (Price, 1962a, 1965; Spukinsky and Legun, 1989; Goble *et al.*, 1993, 1999; Brown and Cameron, 1999). However, they are unlikely to represent a single igneous centre, because they are separated by the Lewis Thrust, on which there has been in excess of 75 km of displacement in the Flathead area (van der Velden and Cook, 1994; Fermor, 1999).

EXPLORATION ACTIVITY

Since 1961, only 8 conventional exploratory wells have been drilled in the area, the most recent having been completed in October 1999 (Table 2). Although none of these wells were successful, several large gas fields have been found in thrust faulted Devonian and Mississippian carbonates in adjacent parts of the Cordillera. Currently, most exploration interest is focused on the coalbed methane potential of the area. Since 1990, 13 testholes and 2 wells have been drilled to evaluate this resource (Table 3). In 2000, two new testholes and 13 new wells have been licenced and are confidential at the time of writing.

SOURCE ROCKS AND MATURATION

Several of the established hydrocarbon source rocks in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin are known or inferred to be present in the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Creaney and Allan, 1990, 1992; Creaney *et al.*, 1994). In Paleozoic strata, these include the Upper Devonian Perdrix Formation, the lithological and temporal equivalent of the Duvernay Formation, and the Upper Devonian-Lower Mississippian Exshaw Formation. The Triassic Sulphur Mountain Formation is the equivalent of the Montney and Doig Formations, which include source rocks elsewhere in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin. However, the highly radioactive phosphate zone, which is the most prolific source, does not appear to be present in the area. In the Jurassic Fernie Formation, potential source rocks occur in the Poker Chip Shale Member (Stronach, 1984), and possibly the basal phosphatic member, which is the equivalent of the Nordegg Member, an important source rock further north in the Foreland Belt. Lastly, hydrocarbon source rocks also occur in the shales of the Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group. The most important of these are the Second and First White Specks zones, but shale units between these horizons are also potential source rocks occur only below the Lewis thrust in the Fernie-Elk

Valley area. In addition to these source rocks, coal in the Jurassic Mist Mountain Formation of the Kootenay Group has generated gas in this area (see section below on coalbed methane potential).

Vitrinite reflectance data obtained in the course of exploration and development of the Mist Mountain coals and other studies show that maturation increases westward and northward in the foothills and Rocky Mountains. In addition, peak maturation was broadly contemporaneous with thrust faulting and folding, but pre-dates normal faulting²⁴ (Hacquebard and Donaldson, 1974, Pearson and Grieve, 1985; England and Bustin, 1986; Grieve, 1987, 1991; Bustin and England, 1989; Osadetz *et al.*, 1992; Fermor and Moffat, 1992). Vitrinite reflectance generally exceeds 1.0% in the lower part of the Mist Mountain Formation in the Fernie-Elk Valley area and adjacent parts of Alberta (generally >1.2% at the base of the Mist Mountain in the Lewis thrust sheet; see also Grieve, 1993). Consequently, only Cretaceous source rocks are likely to be in the oil window in this area. Consistent with this conclusion, in the parts of the Alberta Foothills and Rocky Mountains adjacent to the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Paleozoic is gas-bearing, whereas both oil and gas shows occur in Cretaceous strata.

CONVENTIONAL PROSPECTIVE ZONES AND PLAY TYPES

Thrust Faulted Paleozoic Strata Below the Lewis Thrust

Thrust faulted Paleozoic strata beneath the Lewis thrust represent the most prospective conventional hydrocarbon targets in the Fernie-Elk Valley area. This play type is well established in adjacent parts of Alberta, where the Waterton, Coleman and Savanna Creek gas fields have initial recoverable reserves of $73 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (2600BCF), $7 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (249BCF) and $4.4 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (153BCF) respectively (Fuglem, 1969; Hall, 1969; Alberta Energy and Utilities Board, 1997). In addition, $17 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (600BCF) of CO₂-rich gas has been discovered in thrust faulted Paleozoic carbonates to the south in the Flathead area of British Columbia (Hannigan *et al.*, 1993).

The principal reservoirs in this setting are in the Devonian Palliser and the Mississippian Livingstone Formations, and to a lesser extent in the Devonian Peechee Member and the Mississippian Mount Head and Etherington Formations. Reservoir rocks in these formations vary in quality and stratigraphic position from well to well and are not present in all places. By comparison with wells in the Flathead area, average net pay thicknesses could be 30m in the Palliser and 20m in the Livingstone Formation. In addition, the prospective Peechee Member shelf-edge reef facies in this setting is restricted to the southern part of the area. The Cambrian Elko and the Pennsylvanian Misty Formations may have some minor reservoir potential locally.

Fracturing is an important contributor to the reservoir quality of these low porosity reservoirs, enhancing permeability and establishing communication between stratigraphically separated

 $^{^{24}}$ A similar conclusion can be drawn from paleomagnetic data, which record a late tectonic cooling event (Enkin *et al.*, 2000).

intervals (Gordy and Frey, 1977). Fracturing is generally better developed in dolomite than limestone (e.g. Kubli *et al.*, 1995). However, fracturing alone is generally insufficient for economic production and matrix porosity is necessary. Lewchuk *et al.* (1988) showed that the dolomite reservoir in the Mount Head Formation at Waterton Field recrystallized in part from an early diagenetic dolomite during the Laramide orogeny, probably as hydrocarbons were migrating into the trap. Furthermore, as noted above, porous dolomites in the Mississippian were derived from lime mudstones and wackestones rather than grainstones and packstones (Kubli et al., 1995), and reservoir quality varies considerably from well to well on a structure in this setting. These factors demonstrate that although reservoir quality may be enhanced on the crest of a structure, the presence of reservoir is usually dependent upon depositional and/or relatively early diagenetic facies.

In the largest pool in the Waterton field, the Palliser and Rundle reservoirs are in communication and behave as a single reservoir as a result of extensive fracturing in the Banff Formation, (Gordy and Frey, 1977), which has been attributed to the high chert content of the Banff in this area (K. Osadetz, 2000, personal communication). However, in the Flathead area, the compositional differences between the gas in the Palliser Formation and the Rundle Group²⁵ indicate that these reservoirs need not be in communication in all structures in the region (Monahan, 2000). Nonetheless, communication between the Peechee and Palliser reservoirs may occur at Flathead, and be a partial explanation for the smaller area under closure at the Peechee level. Although the Palliser is gas-bearing in both the Shell Flathead c-12-A and the Shell Honolulu Flathead d-22-A/82-G-7 wells at the north end of the Flathead field, the Peechee is gas-bearing only in the d-22-A well and is lower and wet at c-12-A. Communication could occur between these horizons on other structures.

Two major prospective structural trends can be defined beneath the Lewis thrust, although other structures could also be present. The belt of Paleozoic outcrop in the Wisukitsak Range, Erickson Ridge and the south Taylor Range is interpreted to be the surface expression of a trend of sub-Lewis duplexes that have folded the Lewis thrust sheet (Maps 1 and 2; Cross sections 2 and 3; Fitzgerald, 1969). The Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well is the only well on this structural trend (Table 2). It is located on the west flank of the structure and confirms the duplex and folded thrust model, at least at the north end of the trend (Dahlstrom, 1962; Price, 1992a, b). Seismic data confirm the existence of sub-Lewis thrust sheets beneath the southernmost end of the Taylor Range (Charters, 1989)²⁶.

 $^{^{25}}$ In the gas wells at Flathead, the CO₂ content of the gas in the Palliser Formation is 90% or greater, whereas in the Rundle Group it ranges from 20 to 90%.

²⁶ On the seismic line shown by Charters (1989), the surface antiform of Paleozoic strata is less pronounced than further north, and the Lewis thrust sheet appears to be monoclinally rather than anticlinally folded. An additional line east of the Chevron Shell Mansfield c-72-D/82-G-15 well indicates that the Lewis thrust may be monoclinally rather than anticlinally folded at this location as well (Davitt and Kushnir, 1986).

The sub-Lewis duplex beneath the Wisukitsak Range, Erickson Ridge and south Taylor Range is a large untested structure 100km long. Although the Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well did not encounter porous dolomite in the Livingstone, Mount Head or Etherington Formations below the Lewis thrust, porous dolomite occurs palinspastically west in the Lewis thrust sheet (Cross section 5). Furthermore, the d-61-L well penetrated little more than half the sub-Lewis Livingstone Formation. In the Lewis thrust sheet section of the Livingstone in the Inexco *et al.* Tornado b-9-J/82-G-15 well, palinspastically the closest well with a complete Livingstone penetration to d-61-L, the principal porous dolomite development is below the stratigraphic level reached in the d-61-L well (Cross section 6). Neither the Peechee Member nor the Palliser Formation have been tested on this structural trend, although the Peechee is likely to be prospective only in the south Taylor Range, west of the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well (Map 2). The Palliser and Rundle were tested unsuccessfully in this well, which is located east of the south Taylor Range on another structural trend (Table 2; see also discussion in next paragraph).

Another trend of duplexes is interpreted to underlie the leading edge of the Lewis thrust (Map 2; Cross sections 1, 2 and 3). The northern part of this trend is based on a seismic time structure high on the regional Cambrian event (Semkow, 1969, 1973). The time structure high extends beneath the Highrock Range from 82-J-7 to 82-G-15 and in general plunges south. Closure to the north is suggested by a surface syncline in Cretaceous strata that wraps around the north end of the trend (Map 1; Ollerenshaw, 1975). Two wells have been drilled on this part of the trend. In the Inexco et al. Tornado b-9-J/82-G-15 well, the sub-Lewis duplex involved the Mount Head and Etherington Formations and the Rocky Mountain Supergroup, but not the Livingstone Formation (Cross section 2; Table 2). In the Northstar et al. Highrock c-67-B/82-G-15 well, both the Livingstone and Mount Head Formations occur in the structure but are tight, and the Palliser was not penetrated. To the south, sub-Lewis duplexes beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust are less well defined with the data available, but the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well at the southernmost part of the project area was drilled on a sub-Lewis structure in this setting (Table 2; Charters, 1989). It encountered marginal reservoir in the Rundle Group and the Palliser Formation, shelf dolomite and anhydrite in the Peechee Member, and tested salt water²⁷ from the Misty Formation. This well does not appear to have been favourably located structurally. The Shell North Kootenay Pass 3-23-5-5W5 well, located approximately 1km north in Alberta (Maps 1 and 2), encountered Paleozoic strata 300m higher (in the same sheet?), but failed to encounter effective reservoir in either Rundle or Misty strata²⁸. Although these results are not encouraging, the trend of duplexes beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust is too large to be discounted on the basis of only four wells. The better-defined northern part is over 60km long in British Columbia. Although reservoir is a significant risk in this setting, reservoir does occur in the Livingstone Formation in the Lewis sheet, as noted above (Cross sections 5 and **6**).

²⁷ Although the scout ticket reports salinities of 6,000 and 11,000 ppm, water analyses from these tests report 18,000 to 21,000 ppm total dissolved solids.

²⁸ The Shell North Kootenay Pass 3-23-5-5W5 well drill stem tested $4x10^3$ m³/d (135mcf/d) from the Livingstone Formation. The Palliser Formation was not penetrated.

Gas composition is also a significant risk in prospects in Paleozoic strata beneath the Lewis thrust. Gases in the Flathead area have CO₂ concentrations that vary between 89 to 100% in the Devonian reservoirs and between 20 and 90% in Mississippian reservoirs. The source of the CO₂ there may be contact metamorphism of Paleozoic carbonates by Cretaceous intrusives, in particular the trachyte intrusives in the Flathead area and the roots of the Crowsnest Formation volcanics. CO₂ generated by these intrusives could then have remigrated into structural traps during the Laramide orogeny. However, the variable CO₂ concentrations in the Mississippian reservoirs at Flathead suggest that gas composition could change rapidly laterally as well as stratigraphically (Monahan, 2000). The sub-Lewis duplexes beneath the south Taylor Range are likely to have high CO₂ concentrations, because of proximity to the Flathead area. However, to the north, the closest large Cretaceous downdip igneous sources are on the west side of the Rocky Mountains (Map 1). With the exception of the small Permian Cross diatreme, other intrusive rocks are small and older than the prospective reservoirs. Consequently, hydrocarbon gases could be anticipated in sub-Lewis structures in most of the Fernie-Elk Valley area. As in other areas of the Foreland Belt, hydrocarbon gases in carbonate reservoirs are likely to be associated with H₂S. Reports of sulphur in samples below the Lewis thrust in the Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well suggest that hydrocarbons have migrated through the area and reacted with anhydrite, producing sulphur and H₂S (Cross section 6; Orr, 1977; Eliuk, 1984).

Osadetz *et al.* $(1995)^{29}$ have estimated the mean resource potential for thrust faulted Paleozoic reservoirs structurally below the Lewis thrust in southwestern Alberta, southeastern British Columbia and northwestern Montana to be $752 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (26,677BCF) raw initial gas in place (RIGIP), of which $221 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (7,833BCF) has been discovered. Although much of the remaining $531 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (18,844BCF) may be in Montana, a significant volume could be in the poorly tested structural trends in the Fernie-Elk Valley area.

Faulted and Folded Paleozoic Strata Above the Lewis Thrust

Faulted and folded Paleozoic strata are prospective in the Lewis thrust and higher thrust sheets, although no hydrocarbons have been discovered to date in this or similar settings in British Columbia, Alberta or Montana. The principal prospective horizons in this play type are in the Mississippian Rundle Group, which has a higher reservoir risk than in the sub-Lewis structures, the Devonian Fairholme Group and possibly the Cambrian Elko Formation (Hannigan *et al.*, 1993). In the Fairholme Group, the main targets are the Peechee Member shelf-edge reef and the Borsato and the Nisku Formations, particularly south of the Peechee shelf edge. Traps could occur in five distinct settings: along the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet; to the east of, along and west of the Flathead and Erickson normal faults; and in the footwall of the Bourgeau thrust (Maps 1 and 2).

Traps could occur along the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet, north of the Flathead Range. Because the Mississippian strata are exposed here, potential reservoirs are restricted to the

²⁹ Their Waterton Rundle/Wabamun Foothills gas play.

Cambrian Elko Formation, which has vuggy porosity locally, and the Devonian Fairholme Group, particularly where the Peechee shelf-edge reef is truncated by the Lewis thrust (Map 2). Prospects in this setting have high risk because the reservoirs are not well defined and they are not deeply buried, and thus could have been subject to flushing by surface waters. However, where these potential reservoirs are thrust over Cretaceous shales, they could have been charged with oil rather than gas. Analogues for oil in this setting occur to the south in the Flathead and Waterton areas, where minor oil production has been established from Precambrian metasediments thrust over Cretaceous shales (see below; Hume, 1933a, b, 1964; Boberg, 1984; Hannigan *et al.*, 1993; Monahan, 2000), and an oil show in Cambrian strata described by Fermor and Moffat (1992) in the Alberta foothills north of the Fernie-Elk Valley area.

A series of folds and faults is present in the Lewis thrust sheet east of the Flathead and Erickson normal faults (Map 1; Price, 1962a, b, 1994a; Fitzgerald, 1969; Ollerenshaw, 1981b). Reservoir is at least locally well developed in the Mississippian Rundle Group. However, the Rundle is widely exposed and the high porosity in the Livingstone in the Inexco *et al.* Tornado b-9-J and Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 wells has probably been enhanced by dissolution by surface waters, so that the Rundle Group probably has been flushed (Cross sections 5 and 6). The Fairholme Group may be prospective in this setting, particularly where the Peechee shelf-edge reef crosses structures, but flushing is a risk in these strata as well (Map 2; Fitzgerald, 1969). However, the gas kick encountered in folded Devonian Palliser carbonates in the Northstar *et al.* Highrock c-67-B/82-G-15 well shows that hydrocarbons can at least locally be preserved in this setting. The Palliser consists of limestones with a few thin streaks of porous dolomite in this well and has limited reservoir potential here.

The Rundle Group, the Peechee shelf-edge reef and locally the Borsato and Nisku Formations could also be prospective on the downthrown side of the Flathead, Erickson and other normal faults. The Calstan Fording Mountain d-61-L/82-G-15 well is located on the crest of a roll-over anticline on the downthrown side of the Erickson fault, and similar anticlinal structures have been interpreted on the basis of seismic data west of the Flathead fault in the Fernie Basin (Cross section 2; Table 2; Blancher, 1984)³⁰. However, as noted above, the very high porosity in the d-61-L well is probably indicative of flushing by surface waters, so that flushing is likely to be a significant risk at least in the Rundle Group in the northern part of the Flathead-Erickson fault system. In addition, normal faulting appears to have post-dated thrust faulting and peak maturation (Pearson and Grieve, 1985), so that these structures may have formed after significant hydrocarbon migration occurred.

Between the Flathead-Erickson normal fault system and the Bourgeau thrust, Mississippian and Devonian strata are more deeply buried beneath Mesozoic strata (Map 1; Cross sections 2 and 3). Three wells have been drilled in this setting (Table 2), and several untested structures remain (e.g. immediately west of Fernie; Blancher, 1984). Flushing is still locally a risk in this setting. On the west side of the Fernie Basin, the B.A. CNP Fernie b-81-D/82-G-7 is 3 km downplunge from a surface anticline exposing Mississippian strata, and encountered a steeply dipping

³⁰ These structures are mapped on the basis of a reflector within the Jurassic, and so may not be present in Paleozoic strata (Blancher, 1984).

Mississippian section that drill stem tested 2028m fresh water from a solution-enhanced porous zone (Table 2). Similarly, the Chevron Shell Mansfield c-72-D/82-G-15 well, which appears to have been located on a seismically interpreted minor backlimb thrust sheet on the Lewis thrust sheet (see Davitt and Kushnir, 1986)³¹, produced brackish water from two 1 to 2m thick porous zones in the Mount Head Formation, showing that flushing is a risk here as well (Cross section 5). Reservoir is also a risk in this setting. The c-72-D well encountered primarily tight limestone and dolomite in the Livingstone and Mount Head Formations, although it did not reach the lower part of the Livingstone, where porosity is developed in the Inexco *et al.* Tornado b-9-J/82-G-15 well (Cross sections 5 and 6). The third well in this setting, B.A. CNP Fernie d-42-I/82-G-6 well, encountered over 2600m of structurally thickened Fernie Formation in the triangle zone on the west side of the Fernie Basin, so that structural interpretation is also a risk in this setting. None of these wells penetrated Devonian or Cambrian strata. In addition to the Peechee shelf-edge reef and the Borsato and Nisku Formations, the basal Palliser may also be prospective where the basal anhydrite-dolomite facies is replaced to the west by dolomite.

The Mississippian Rundle Group, Devonian basal Palliser Formation, Nisku Formation, Peechee shelf-edge reef and Borsato Formation, and the Cambrian Elko Formation could also be prospective in the footwall of the Bourgeau thrust, although exploration in this setting would be very difficult due to the thickness and structural complexity of the Bourgeau thrust sheet. These strata could be prospective both in sub-Bourgeau duplexes, particularly near their footwall cutoff below the Bourgeau thrust (similar to those beneath the Lewis thrust), and where they are folded above hanging wall ramps in the Lewis thrust (Cross section 1; Root *et al.*, 2000).

The westward extent of Mississippian and Devonian strata beneath the Bourgeau thrust is undefined, but west of the southern Fernie Basin, Root *et al.* (2000) have proposed that they extend 60km, as far as the Moyie anticline in the Purcell Mountains. If correct, Mississippian and Devonian strata could be prospective beneath the Purcell Mountains. However, displacement on the MacDonald fault, the southern continuation of the Bourgeau thrust in the Flathead area, does not appear to be of this order of magnitude, suggesting that their model may not be correct. In the Flathead area, Mississippian and Devonian strata are in fault contact with Precambrian strata in windows through the MacDonald thrust a few kilometers southwest of where both hanging wall and footwall occur in the Fernie Formation (Map 1; Price, 1962a; Harrison *et al.*, 1992; Monahan, 2000). Although displacement on the Bourgeau-MacDonald thrust increases northward and may be in the order of tens of kilometers in the northern part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, it is unlikely to be 60km in the southern Fernie Basin if it is only 2 to 5 km at locations 25 km to the south. Neither Yoos *et al.* (1991) or van der Velden and Cook (1994, 1996) interpret large displacement on the MacDonald thrust.

Another possibility deserves mention. Hunt (1961, 1967, 1970, 1973; Brechtel, 1961) proposed that the Bourgeau thrust is folded above a duplex of prospective Devonian and Mississippian strata at a surface anticline in the Bourgeau thrust sheet west of the Kananaskis area. A corehole

³¹ The Triassic top in the c-72-D well is 600m high to a 12° downdip projection of this contact from outcrop (see geological map by Price *et al.*, 1992a, who do not show a thrust sheet at this location).

located on this structure in b-85-C/82-J-11 penetrated 945m of thrust repeated Ordovician strata, failing to confirm or disprove this structural model (Hunt, 1973). However, others have interpreted this structure differently. Wind and Gronberg (1968) found no evidence of a folded thrust, although the prospect was rejected because of the reservoir risk. Mott (1989) interpreted the projection of this structure as a thrusted fold on the east flank of the large ramp anticline in the Bourgeau thrust sheet.

With the possible exception of the Peechee Member, which is discussed below, Devonian and Mississippian strata are widely exposed in the Bourgeau thrust sheet and have little potential there. The Shell Forsyth d-25-A/82-J-6 well encountered the leading edge of the Palliser Formation in this thrust sheet, but no reservoir was encountered (Table 2).

Hannigan *et al.* $(1993)^{32}$ have estimated the mean gas resource potential for structural traps in Paleozoic carbonates above the Lewis thrust to be $5.1 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (183BCF) RIGIP, which would be almost entirely in British Columbia. They estimate a population of 9 pools, the largest of which has a median size of $1.5 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (53BCF). However, this is a conceptual play and is subject to large uncertainties, so that the play size could be significantly higher or lower than their mean estimate. As with prospects in Paleozoic carbonates beneath the Lewis thrust, gas composition is a significant risk here, and the probability of encountering CO₂ increases to the west. However, the closest significant downdip Cretaceous igneous sources are on the west side of the Rocky Mountains, so that in Paleozoic reservoirs above the Lewis thrust hydrocarbon gases could be also be expected, if not assured. Such gases are likely to include H₂S.

Fairholme Group Stratigraphic and Combined Stratigraphic-Structural Traps

As described above, the Peechee shelf-edge reef trend could be prospective where it crosses the sub-Lewis duplex in the south Taylor Range, the leading edge of the Lewis thrust, the Erickson normal fault, and structures on the backlimb of the Lewis thrust (Map 2). Further west, the shelf-edge reef probably swings to a more northerly orientation in order to connect with the trend in the Bourgeau thrust sheet (see Moore, 1989, Figure 9-21b; Geldsetzer and Morrow, 1991, Figure 8.6). In the footwall of the Bourgeau thrust, gas could be trapped in structures as well as stratigraphically, updip against tight dolomites and anhydrites of the Peechee shelf facies. A shelf-edge reef could also be prospective at the leading edge of the Bourgeau thrust sheet, if separated from the Fairholme Group outcrop in the Kananaskis area structurally or by a reentrant on the reef front³³. Although this play type has a significant stratigraphic risk, because the shelf-edge reef facies is very poorly defined and seismic interpretation of stratigraphic changes is difficult in this environment, potential reserves could be large.

³² Their Fernie-Elk Valley Paleozoic Structural gas play.

³³ The Peechee shelf edge is poorly defined in the Bourgeau thrust sheet south of Kananaskis. However, immediately west of the Shell Forsyth d-25-A/82-J-6 well, the Fairholme Group is interpreted to be in a basinal facies, because of the tight folding and the probability of a detachment in the Fairholme Group (Cross section 1).

As with the plays previously described, gas composition is a significant risk in Peechee shelfedge reefs. In the south Taylor Range, high CO_2 gas could be expected. At the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet, oil derived from structurally lower Cretaceous strata is a possibility, although flushing is a risk. Further north, hydrocarbon gases are likely to be present, but the CO_2 risk probably also increases to the west beneath the Bourgeau thrust sheet. As with the plays previously discussed, H_2S is likely to occur in the gases.

Peechee pinnacle reefs occur in outcrop in the Lewis thrust sheet, so that a pinnacle reef play could exist southwest of the bank edge facies in the Lewis thrust sheet and in a small area below it. If the Borsato Formation acted as the platform for pinnacle growth, the pinnacle reef play could extend at least 50 km southwest of the Peechee shelf-edge reef in the Lewis Sheet. Pinnacle reefs may have been less susceptible to introduction of CO₂-rich gases because of their stratigraphic isolation, and hydrocarbon gases, probably associated with H₂S, are more likely to have been retained. Pinnacles near the leading edge of the Lewis thrust sheet could have been charged with oil from underlying Cretaceous shales, as suggested above for the Peechee shelf-edge reefs, but flushing could be a problem. However, reserves in Peechee pinnacle reefs may not be large (e.g. $470 \times 10^6 \text{m}^3$ – or 17BCF for 1km^2 pool with 60m of pay at a depth of 2km), and exploration for pinnacle reefs would be risky. Interpretation of stratigraphic changes on seismic data would be very difficult in this environment, particularly below the Lewis thrust.

Additional potential stratigraphic or structural-stratigraphic traps could occur in shelf-edge reefs where the Borsato Formation passes laterally into the Perdrix Formation, and in pinnacle reefs where the Nisku Formation passes laterally into the upper part of the Mount Hawk Formation.

No separate resource estimate has been made for Fairholme Group stratigraphic and stratigraphic-structural traps by the Geological Survey of Canada.

Mesozoic Structural-Stratigraphic Traps Below the Lewis Thrust

The Triassic Sulphur Mountain Formation, the Jura-Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation, the Lower Cretaceous Blairmore Group and the Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group have potential beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust in a band that is up to 6 km wide in British Columbia (Cross sections 1, 2 and 3). In all cases, plays have a strong stratigraphic component.

A thin locally porous dolomite unit occurs in the lower part of the Sulphur Mountain Formation (Gibson, 1974), and 2m of porosity has been observed in wells. Sulphur Mountain strata occur beneath the major detachment surface in the Fernie Formation, so that the structural style is close to that of Paleozoic strata. Consequently, the Sulphur Mountain has potential above structures involving Paleozoic strata and could provide a secondary objective (Cross section 1). Where a duplex of Mount Head Formation to Rocky Mountain Group strata occurs, as in the Inexco Tornado *et al.* b-9-J/82-G-15 well, the duplex is likely to involve Sulphur Mountain strata to the east, where the Sulphur Mountain Formation dolomite could form multiple stacked reservoirs. No separate resource assessment of the Sulphur Mountain has been prepared by the Geological

Survey of Canada. The Sulphur Mountain Formation is likely to be gas rather than oil-bearing, and may contain H_2S .

Thin porous zones may occur in sandstones in the Mist Mountain Formation and locally be prospective on structures above the Fernie detachment. Potential in this interval appears to be minor, but sands are close to thick coal seams, which are a significant potential gas source.

Conglomerates in the Cadomin, Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations of the Blairmore Group locally produce both oil and gas at Waterton, Turner Valley and other fields in the Foreland Belt. These strata are prospective where thick fluvial conglomerate trends cross structures. The Blairmore Group reservoirs occur above the major detachment in the Fernie Formation, so that the structural style may differ from that of the underlying Paleozoic strata. For example, a broad fold is interpreted above the duplex of Mount Head Formation through Sulphur Mountain strata encountered by the Inexco et al., Tornado b-9-J/82-G-15 well (Cross section 2). The orientation of the prospective trends in the Cadomin may vary from northeast to northwest (Leckie and Cheel, 1997), and the established prospective trend closest to British Columbia occurs in the Husky Savanna Creek 13-26-13-4W5 well. Additional trends may occur to the west in British Columbia. Potentially prospective conglomerate trends in the Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations are oriented east-west (Leckie and Krystinik, 1995a, b) and likely occur on structures beneath the Lewis thrust in British Columbia. Blairmore Group reservoirs may have been locally breached where they have been brought to the surface along thrust faults. However, the degree of beaching is probably less in the Cadomin because some of the trends may be oriented parallel rather than perpendicular to structural strike.

Hannigan *et al.* $(1993)^{34}$ have estimated mean gas resource potential of $11.9 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (424BCF) RIGIP and a mean oil resource potential of 78 $\times 10^6 \text{m}^3$ (491 $\times 10^6$ barrels) original oil in place (OOIP) for the Blairmore Group in the Foreland Belt in southwestern Alberta, southeastern British Columbia and northwestern Montana. They estimate that these resources would be distributed in 33 pools. Of these totals, $0.459 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (16BCF) and $0.455 \times 10^6 \text{m}^3$ (2.86 $\times 10^6$ barrels) have been discovered. Only 4.5% of the play area is in British Columbia, and because of the greater maturation of sediments to the west, the play there is likely to be have more gas than oil. Furthermore, the Blairmore conglomerates overlie the Mist Mountain coals, which are a major potential gas source. Gas in the Blairmore Group is unlikely to be sour.

The Alberta Group could be prospective where porous marine sandstones and conglomerates in the Cardium and Blackstone Formations cross structures, and some condensate drill stem test recoveries have been reported from the Cardium Formation at Waterton. However, Alberta Group sandstones and conglomerates are discontinuous and have low porosity, so prospects in these strata have a high reservoir risk and have the greatest potential where conglomerates are

³⁴ Their Waterton Mannville Foothills gas and oil plays. Osadetz *et al.* (1995) estimate a mean gas resource potential of $34.5 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (1226BCF), and the median size of the largest pool as $1.3 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (46BCF).

present. Like most Cardium trends in Alberta, potential reservoirs are likely to trend northwest, nearly parallel to structural strike.

Hannigan *et al.* $(1993)^{35}$ have estimated a mean gas resource potential of 6.7 x10⁹m³ (239BCF) RIGIP in 20 pools for marine sandstones in the Alberta Group Foreland Belt in southwestern Alberta, southeastern British Columbia and northwestern Montana. Of this total, $0.199x10^9m^3$ (7BCF) has been discovered. Only 4.5% of the play area is in British Columbia, where the prospect risk is higher than other areas of the play because the Cardium Formation is widely exposed in thrust sheets nearby. However, the Cardium Formation is above the base of the oil window here and could be oil as well as gas-bearing. The gas in this play is unlikely to be sour.

Fractured reservoirs may also occur in the calcareous shales of the Vimy Member of the Blackstone Formation (Second White Specks equivalent). These reservoirs are locally prolific in Alberta, but are very difficult to predict.

Sandstones in the Upper Cretaceous Belly River Formation are potential reservoirs, but are not likely to have significant potential because they are widely exposed in the foothills.

Mesozoic Structural Traps Above the Lewis Thrust

Above the Lewis thrust, potential Mesozoic reservoirs occur only in the Fernie Basin, where they may be prospective locally. The principal reservoirs in this setting would be conglomerates in the Cadomin Formation, and to a lesser extent in the Mist Mountain, Elk, Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations. These potential reservoirs are interbedded with and overlie the thick Mist Mountain coals, which are a significant potential gas source. Traps in this setting could be stratigraphic or structural-stratigraphic. As noted above, some structures have been mapped in the Fernie Basin immediately west of the Flathead fault (Blancher, 1984). Hannigan *et al.*, (1993)³⁶ estimate the mean gas resource potential in Mesozoic strata above the Lewis thrust to be $0.2 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (7BCF), and this would be entirely in British Columbia. They estimate that this potential would be in 5 pools, the largest of which would be $0.08 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (3BCF). However, this potential does not include coalbed methane resources in the Mist Mountain Formation.

Hydrocarbons in Fractured Precambrian Metasediments

South of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, fractured metasediments in the Purcell Supergroup are locally hydrocarbon-bearing in the Lewis thrust sheet where they have been thrust over

³⁵ Their Waterton Colorado Foothills gas and oil play. Osadetz *et al.* (1995) estimate a mean gas resource potential of $27.6 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (980BCF), and the median size of the largest pool as $6.6 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (234BCF).

³⁶ Their Fernie-Elk Valley Mesozoic Structural gas play.

Cretaceous strata. Minor oil production was established in this setting early in the 20th Century at Sage Creek and Waterton Park (Map 1; Hume, 1933a, b, 1964; Boberg, 1984). The source of the oil is likely to have been the Vimy Member of the Blackstone Formation (i.e. Second White Specks zone; Hannigan *et al.*, 1993). Purcell strata occur in the Lewis thrust sheet along the southern margin of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, and gas flows on drill stem tests have been reported from these strata in the Shell North Kootenay Pass b-58-H/82-G-7 well (see footnote 7). Hannigan *et al.* (1993)³⁷ have estimated the mean oil resource potential of 4.5x10⁶m³ (28MMBO) OOIP and mean gas resource potential 0.6x10⁹m³ (22BCF) RIGIP for fractured reservoirs in the Purcell Supergroup. However, most of this would occur in the Flathead area of British Columbia, the Waterton area of Alberta and the Glacier Park area of Montana.

COALBED METHANE POTENTIAL IN THE MIST MOUNTAIN FORMATION

The thick coal seams in the Jura-Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation have high potential for coalbed methane, and are currently the focus of an active exploration program (Johnson and Smith, 1991; Dawson, 1995; Dawson *et al.*, 1998, 2000). Coalbed methane differs from conventional gas in that the coal is both the hydrocarbon source and reservoir. Coalbed methane is formed during burial thermogenically above a temperature of 50° C, equivalent to a high volatile bituminous rank or vitrinite reflectance of ~0.6% (Rightmire, 1984, Dawson *et al.*, 1998). Peak generation occurs in the high to medium volatile bituminous range, or at vitrinite reflectance of ~1%. In the reservoir, most methane is adsorbed onto coal particles and does not occur in gas form, and the amount of adsorbed gas is dependent upon the coal rank and the reservoir pressure and temperature. At the shallow depths where coalbed methane production is feasible, the volume of gas that can be adsorbed by coal is much greater than the volume of gas that could be contained in a conventional gas reservoir. As reservoir pressure is reduced, the coal desorbs gas, which diffuses or flows through micropores to a system of cleats, or fractures. These provide permeability to produce gas. Cleat systems are commonly water saturated, so that they must be dewatered before economic gas production can occur.

The economic limits of coalbed methane production are generally between 250 and 2000m (Dawson *et al.*, 1998). Shallower than 250m, insufficient gas is stored in the coal, and greater than 2000m, high effective overburden pressure reduces the permeability of the cleat system. In addition, the amount of gas adsorbed by coal levels off with depth, so that at greater depths not much extra gas is available, yet a greater reduction in reservoir pressure is required to establish economic gas flows. In the Mist Mountain coals, for example, there is little increase in gas adsorption at reservoir pressure equivalent to a depth of approximately 400m, so that this would represent an optimum depth for coalbed methane exploitation here.

Topography and structure are significant factors that can affect the producibility of methane from coal seams in mountainous structurally disturbed areas like Fernie-Elk Valley. Reservoir pressure is a function of depth below the water table, so that where the water table is deep

³⁷ Their Belt Purcell Immature Structural oil and gas plays.

adjacent to major valleys, low reservoir pressure and gas content would prevail in spite of the depth of burial³⁸ (Dawson and Clow, 1992; Dawson *et al.*, 1998). Consequently, coalbed methane targets should be below the base elevation of major rivers. Shearing of coal seams can obliterate the cleat system, eliminating the permeability for economic production, and generally occurs where faults follow coal seams (Dawson *et al.*, 1998). Because relatively thicker coal seams form more pronounced zones of weakness, they are more likely to be sheared, so that paradoxically, relatively thinner coal seams may be better exploration targets. Conversely, permeability of the cleat system can be enhanced where coal seams are gently flexed across open anticlinal and synclinal axes (Dawson *et al.*, 1998).

Coal seams of the Mist Mountain are commonly between 1 and 8m thick, and are up to 19m thick in pre-deformational thickness (Pearson and Grieve, 1985; Grieve and Kilby, 1989, Johnson and Smith, 1991; Grieve, 1993). Net coal thickness in the Mist Mountain Formation varies from 23 to 86m. In the Fernie-Elk Valley area, the Mist Mountain Formation coals are high volatile B bituminous to low volatile bituminous (vitrinite reflectance from 0.71%-1.85%), and thus within the thermogenic gas window. However, at most locations the lower part of the formation is medium volatile bituminous and the upper part is high volatile A bituminous. The vitrinite content of the coals varies from 45% to 90% and, with the exception of the basal coal zone, generally increases upsection, (Pearson and Grieve, 1985; Johnson and Smith, 1991; Grieve, 1993; Dawson, *et al.*, 1998). Vitrinite-rich coals have better developed cleat systems, so that the higher coals are better exploration targets (Laubach *et al.*, 1998; Dawson *et al.*, 1998). However, the upper Mist Mountain appears to be a preferred zone of structural detachment in parts of the Crowsnest Coalfield (Ollerenshaw, 1981b), so that the upper Mist Mountain coals may have locally experienced more shearing than those in the lower part of the formation.

The presence of large volumes of gas in the Mist Mountain Formation coals has been known for a long time and was a hazard for early mining operations (Johnson and Smith, 1991). In the early part of the 19th Century, methane was being vented from individual active mines around the margins of the Fernie Basin at rates of 10 to $118 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (0.35 to 4.18mmcf/d), or 43 to 250m³ per tonne mined (1300 to 8000scf per ton mined; Rice, 1918). Johnson and Smith (1991) have estimated the total coalbed methane resource potential of southeastern British Columbia within the economic depth range to be approximately $577 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (20.5TCF).

In the Lewis thrust sheet, Mist Mountain strata occur in three principal coalfields: the Elk Valley Coalfield, in the Alexander Creek and Greenhills synclines; the Crowsnest Coalfield, in the Fernie Basin; and the Flathead Coalfield which occurs as a series of erosional remnants south of the Fernie-Elk Valley area (Map 3; Johnson and Smith, 1991). Most of the resources estimated by Johnson and Smith, as well as all of the coalbed methane exploration activity to date, are in the Elk Valley and Crowsnest Coalfields, which are discussed in more detail below. Below the Lewis thrust, Mist Mountain strata are buried too deeply for economic coalbed methane production in the Fernie-Elk Valley area.

³⁸ In addition, effective overburden pressure would be high in such settings, further reducing cleat permeability.

The Elk Valley Coalfield occurs in an 85km long outlier of the Kootenay Group in the core of the Alexander Creek and Greenhills synclines in the north part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area³⁹ (Maps 1 and 3). The Kootenay Group outcrops in most of the coalfield, so that the prospective Mist Mountain coal seams are everywhere at depths less than 1500m, shallower than the coalbed methane economic basement (Cross sections, 1, 1a and 2). Johnson and Smith (1991) estimate the total coalbed methane resource potential to be 222x10⁹m³ (7.9TCF) in the Elk Valley Coalfield. Most of the coalbed exploration activity has occurred in this area, and programs have been conducted by Norcen, Fording Coal, Symmetry and AEC (Tables 3 and 4).

The Norcen program consisted of 4 testholes and one well drilled in 1991 and 1992 on the east limb of the Alexander syncline (Cross section 1a; Table 3). The testholes were located in two pairs (c-54-E and b-63-E/82-J-7, and c-5-L and d-5-L/82-J-7), each of which penetrated a full Mist Mountain section at depths less than 500m (Cross section 8; Dawson *et al.*, 2000). The well was located in a-64-E/82-J-7 between the southern pair of testholes. Desorption tests in the coal seams indicate gas contents generally between 10 and 20 cc/g dry, ash-free (320 to 640 scf/t; Table 3). Adsorption tests in selected coals demonstrate that these are close to saturation values, although in some cases coals appear to be oversaturated due to the high CO₂ concentrations in the desorbed gas (Dawson, *et al.*, 2000). The CO₂ concentrations average $16\pm10\%$ (one standard deviation) and reach a maximum of 39%. The highest CO₂ concentrations tend to occur in the middle of the Mist Mountain Formation⁴⁰.

Two intervals in the lower part of the Mist Mountain Formation were completed in the Norcen Elkford a-64-E well (Cross section 8). An open-hole completion attempt was made across 3 coal seams at the base of the hole. Injection test data indicated a permeability of 0.7md in these seams, and a limited production test generated a minor gas flow (Dawson *et al.*, 2000). A higher coal seam (#10 seam on Cross section 8) was tested through casing. Because of a borehole washout in the coal seam, the zone was perforated and hydraulically fractured *below* the coal seam. Gas flow peaked at $21 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ (750mcf/d) and the final gas flow rate was $1.75 \times 10^3 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ with $5 \text{m}^3/\text{d}$ of water (62mcf/d with 31 bwpd). Pressure buildup analysis indicated a permeability of 0.9mD (Dawson *et al.*, 2000). The produced water exceeded environmental standards for lead, manganese, total suspended solids, and some organic compounds, but met standards for other constituents.

The Fording Coal Greenhills a-53-L/82-J-2 testhole was drilled and tested in 1993, and was located on the east limb of the Greenhills syncline. Coal gas contents were similar to those encountered in the Norcen testholes and well (Cross section 8; Table 3). Injection tests in 3 coal seams in the middle and lower parts of the Mist Mountain indicated permeabilities varying from 1 to 6md. The borehole was completed open hole below 265m. Pump problems caused several

³⁹ Large scale (1:10,000) geological maps have been prepared for parts of the Elk Valley Coalfield by Grieve and Pearson (1983), Grieve and Fraser (1985) and Morris and Grieve (1990). Geological compilation maps (1:50,000) have been prepared for the Elk Valley Coalfield by Grieve and Price (1985) and Grieve (1993).

 $^{^{40}}$ Harrison and Barker (2000) report that there may be active bacterial generation of methane and CO₂ in the Mist Mountain Formation in the vicinity of the Norcen testholes and well.

interruptions in the test. Gas flow peaked at $197m^3/d$ (7mcf/d) and declined to $28m^3/d$ (1mcf/d) at the end of the test, and water production remained relatively constant at ~15 to $17m^3/d$ (94 to 107 bwpd.

The Symmetry Fording d-15-C/82-J-2 well was drilled in 1999 to a depth of 805m and was located on the axis of the Alexander Creek syncline (Table 3). Four intervals between 519 and 725m were tested through a slotted liner. The final flow rates averaged 50 to $70m^3/d$ gas (1.8 to 2.5mcf/d) with 2 to $3m^3/d$ water (13 to 19bwpd), and the production test was suspended due to a hole in the liner. A nearby followup well in d-5-F/82-J-2 has not been drilled

The low gas production rates in the Norcen, Fording Coal, and Symmetry completion attempts in part reflect completion problems as well as low *relative* permeability during two-phase flow. The water production rates and results of the injection tests, particularly in the Fording Coal testhole, suggest moderate permeability in the tested interval and that continued dewatering of the coal could have lead to significantly improved, and possibly economic gas production. Furthermore, the Fording Coal testhole completion was an open hole test, so that the water production could reflect permeabilities of lithologies other than coal. If so, water flow from these lithologies would certainly have impeded dewatering of the coal. The possibility of water flow from other lithologies is supported by well testing by Harrison and Barker (2000) in the Elk valley, who report that there is pressure communication from the surface to about 500m.

Furthermore, none of the tests focused on the upper coals of the Mist Mountain Formation, which are richer in vitrinite and may have better developed cleat systems than the lower coals, nor were the tests located on gentle fold axes, where permeability may have been enhanced by folding. Although the Symmetry well was located on the axis of the Alexander syncline, the syncline is tightly folded at this location, and the coals may be sheared. Dawson *et al.* (1998), have suggested that where dips exceed 45° , shearing is commonly present in the coals.

In the fall of 2000, AEC initiated an exploration program, initially licencing two testholes and 13 wells (Table 4). The results of this program are currently confidential, but the activity is concentrated near the axis of the Greenhills syncline where it is more gently folded, in the vicinity of the Fording Coal testhole. Thus, these wells are well located to encounter permeability enhanced by gentle flexing, as well as to evaluate coals in the upper part of the Mist Mountain Formation.

The Crowsnest Coalfield encompasses a 60 by 25 km area in the Fernie Basin⁴¹ (Maps 1 and 3). The Blairmore Group outcrops over much of this area, so that the Mist Mountain Formation coal seams are more deeply buried than in the Elk Valley Coalfield, and are locally below the economic basement (Cross section 3; Johnson and Smith, 1991; Dawson *et al.*, 1998). In addition, lands in the Dominion Coal Block (Parcels 73 and 82 on Maps 1 and 3; Ollerenshaw,

⁴¹ Large scale (1:10,000) geological maps have been prepared for parts of the Crowsnest Coalfield by Pearson *et al.* (1977), Pearson and Grieve (1978, 1981) and Gigliotti and Pearson (1979). A geological compilation map (1:50,000) for the Crowsnest Coalfield has been prepared by Dawson *et al.* (1998).

1977, 1981; Grieve and Kilby, 1989; Dawson *et al.*, 1998) are not currently available for coalbed methane exploitation. Johnson and Smith (1991) estimated the total coalbed methane resource potential of the Crowsnest Coalfield to be $344 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (12.2TCF). However, Dawson *et al.* (1998) estimated the coalbed methane resource potential of the Dominion Coal Block, which is a fraction of the size of the Crowsnest Coalfield, to be $195 \times 10^9 \text{m}^3$ (6.9TCF), using a higher average gas content but excluding some areas of high dip.

Eight testholes have been drilled in the Crowsnest Coalfield (Table 3). However, one of them did not penetrate the Mist Mountain Formation. Of the remaining seven, 3 were near offsets of earlier holes, so that only four locations were effectively tested (Maps 1 and 2; Cross section7). These testholes encountered thick coal seams, and the Norwest and Beacon Hill a-65-E testholes penetrated the entire Mist Mountain Formation. However, the measured gas contents in most testholes are very low, less than 1.5g/cc (48scf/t) at the Norwest c-80-B and the Norwest and Lornel a-72-C/82-G-7 testholes, and commonly less than 10cc/g (320scf/t) at the a-65-E testholes, indicating severe undersaturation with respect to gas. The low gas contents have been attributed to strong water flows that were encountered in some testholes and may have removed methane, and to being in an area of high topographic relief on the margin of the Fernie Basin where gas content is limited by the base level of major streams (Dawson et al., 1998). Only in the Norwest and Lornel c-12-L/82-G-7 testholes and the deeper seams of the a-65-E/82-G-2 testholes, where the coal is more deeply buried, are the gas contents generally between 10 and 15 cc/g (320 to 480scf/t). Dawson et al. (1998) did not consider the low gas contents representative of the Crowsnest Coalfield and used saturation values for their resource assessment of the Dominion coal block. The high gas volumes vented from the early 20th Century mining operations (Rice, 1918) support his interpretation.

In the Crowsnest Coalfield, only the Beacon Hill Morrissey a-65-E testhole was tested (an offset to TH#43, Cross section 7; Dawson *et al.*, 2000). On the basis of injection tests conducted in the equivalents of seams 4 and 5 in TH#43, permeability in these zones has been estimated to be 0.3 and 0.1mD respectively. However, seam 5 is 13m thick, compared to 3m thick in TH#43, and is probably structurally thickened and sheared. An openhole test produced free gas (rates not reported) with water at $29m^3/d$ (182bwpd). Most of the produced water was from seam 2, where the gas content averages 15.5cc/g (496scf/t). Dawson *et al.* (2000) report that the produced gas was probably from the cleat system, because the pressure had not been reduced sufficiently for methane desorption from the coal matrix. Nonetheless, this test confirms the presence of a permeable coalbed methane reservoir in the Crowsnest Coalfield. No drilling programs are underway in the Crowsnest Coalfield, and most rights are available. Gentle surface anticlines and synclines provide attractive exploration targets. However, topography in this area is more rugged than in the Elk Valley Coalfield.

Another factor to be considered in the economics of coalbed methane is the potential synergy with the CO_2 resources of the area. Because coal has a greater affinity for CO_2 than methane, CO_2 could potentially be used to replace methane in coal in enhanced recovery schemes.

CONCLUSIONS

Hydrocarbon potential occurs in a variety of settings in the Fernie-Elk Valley area.

The most significant conventional hydrocarbon objectives are those in thrust faulted Paleozoic carbonates beneath the Lewis thrust. The principal potential reservoirs are the Mississippian Rundle Group and the Devonian Palliser Formation, although the Devonian Peechee Member shelf-edge reef could be locally significant and the Cambrian Elko Formation and the Pennsylvanian Misty Formation may also have some potential. Two major structural trends occur in this setting. A trend of sub-Lewis duplexes is interpreted to underlie a belt of Paleozoic outcrop in the Lewis thrust sheet. Only one well is located on this trend, and although it is located on its flank, it does confirm the sub-Lewis structure. Although no reservoir was encountered, it did not penetrate a full section of the Mississippian Livingstone Formation, nor test the Devonian. This duplex trend is a major and essentially untested structure over 100km long, and could contain large reserves. Another trend of duplexes underlies the leading edge of the Lewis thrust, and has been tested unsuccessfully by four wells. However, it too is a major structural trend that has been poorly tested.

The Mississippian Rundle Group and locally the Devonian Peechee Member shelf-edge reef, the Borsato and Nisku Formations also have potential in structures on the Lewis thrust sheet and higher structures below the Bourgeau thrust. The potential is greatest west of the Flathead and Erickson normal faults, where the structures are more deeply buried and are less susceptible to flushing by surface waters. Traps could also occur adjacent to the Flathead and Erickson faults, although these may have formed after hydrocarbon migration. The westward extent of prospective Mississippian and Devonian strata beneath the Bourgeau thrust is unknown.

Devonian stratigraphic and structural-stratigraphic traps could also occur. The Peechee Member shelf-edge reef trend is prospective on structures, both above and below the Lewis thrust, as noted above. In addition, stratigraphic traps could occur in the Peechee Member shelf-edge reef below the Bourgeau thrust, where it may be oriented parallel to strike and is replaced updip by tight shelf dolomite and anhydrite. Southwest of the shelf edge, Peechee Member pinnacle reefs occur and could also be prospective. More speculative stratigraphic traps could occur in Borsato Formation shelf-edge reefs and Nisku pinnacle reefs.

Paleozoic reservoirs are below the oil window and thus potentially gas rather than oil-bearing in most areas. However, oil could occur locally in Peechee and Cambrian reservoirs along the leading edge of the Lewis thrust, where potential oil source rocks occur in the footwall. Gas composition is a significant factor in Paleozoic reservoirs. Gas with up to 100% CO₂ occurs in the Flathead gas field to the south, and may be derived from the contact metamorphism of Paleozoic carbonates by mid-Cretaceous intrusive and volcanic rocks. The igneous centres are located in the Flathead area and southern part of the Fernie-Elk Valley area, so that the risk of CO₂ may diminish to the north, where hydrocarbon-dominated gases could prevail. However, the risk of CO₂ probably increases again to the west, approaching volcanic centers on the west side of the Rocky Mountains. Gases in Paleozoic reservoirs are likely to be sour.

In the Fernie-Elk Valley area, Mesozoic strata have potential for conventional hydrocarbons in a band a few kilometres wide beneath the leading edge of the Lewis thrust. There, structuralstratigraphic traps could occur in dolomite in the lower part of the Triassic Sulphur Mountain Formation, sandstones of the Jura-Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation, conglomerates in the Lower Cretaceous Cadomin, Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations, and sandstones and conglomerates in the Upper Cretaceous Cardium Formation. These reservoirs present high stratigraphic risks and modest potential. Triassic reservoirs would probably contain gas, which could be sour, Jura-Cretaceous reservoirs would likely contain gas, and Cretaceous reservoirs could contain either gas or oil. The Mist Mountain, Cadomin, Beaver Mines and Ma Butte Formations have minor potential in the Fernie Basin in the Lewis thrust sheet.

A huge coalbed methane resource is present in coals in the Jura-Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation and has been estimated to be in the order of 566x10⁹m³ (20.1TCF; Johnson and Smith). Drilling activity in the last decade has confirmed the existence of gas-saturated coals and at least locally permeable cleat systems. However, commercial production has not been established in any of the wells for which data are available, partly because of production testing problems and partly because production testing was terminated while *relative* permeability was low in the cleat system due to production of both water and gas. In addition, most wells and testholes were not located to test areas where permeability could be enhanced by gentle folding, or to test the upper coal seams of the Mist Mountain Formation, which are richer in vitrinite and have better developed cleat systems. A current drilling program that is still confidential appears to include wells better located to evaluate the coalbed methane potential of the area. Most activity has focused on the Elk Valley Coalfield. However, the potential of the Crowsnest Coalfield appears to be similar and most of the rights are available at the time of writing.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

John Armitage of Armitage CAD expertly drafted the maps and cross sections accompanying this report. This report has been critically reviewed by D, Richardson, M. Hayes and B. Ryan, whose comments are greatly appreciated. The author also appreciates the assistance of S. Glover in acquiring the data necessary for this study. The Canadian Association of Petroleum Information Specialists and MJ Systems Ltd. provided well data and well logs, respectively for the adjoining parts of Alberta. The author thanks these organizations, AccuMap Enerdata, IHS Energy Canada and the Geological Survey of Canada for their permission to use their data on the accompanying maps and cross sections. The author has benefited from discussions with D. Richardson, B. Ryan and D. Brown of the British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines, and K. Osadetz and M. McMechan of the Geological Survey of Canada. In addition, the author thanks M. Palmer, S. Ferris and C. Gower of the James T. Fyles Library of the British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines for tracking down numerous documents.

REFERENCES

Adair, R.N. (1990): Crowsnest Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and

Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 158-159.

- Adair, R.N., and Burwash, R.A. (1996): Evidence for pyroclastic emplacement of the Crowsnest Formation, Alberta; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 33, pages 715-728.
- Aitken, J.D. (1971): Control of Lower Paleozoic sedimentary facies by the Kicking Horse Rim, southern Rocky Mountains, Canada; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 19, pages 557-569.
- Aitken, J.D. (1990): Yahatinda Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, page 707.
- Aitken, J.D. and McMechan, M.E. (1991): Chapter 5, Middle Proterozoic assemblages; *in* Geology of the Cordilleran Orogen in Canada, Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J., Editors, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Geology of Canada no. 4, pages 97-124.
- Alberta Energy and Utilities Board (1997): Alberta's reserves 1996: crude oil, oil sands, gas, natural gas liquids, and sulphur at December 31, 1996; *Alberta Energy and Utilities Board*, Reserve Report Statistical Series 18, 564 pages.
- Bally, A.W., Gordy, P.L., and Stewart, G.A. (1966): Structure, seismic data, and orogenic evolution of southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 14, pages 337-381.
- Bamber, E.W., Macqueen, R.W. and Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1981): Mississippian stratigraphy and sedimentology, Canyon Creek (Moose Mountain), Alberta; *in* Field Guides to Geology and Mineral Deposits, Calgary '81 Annual Meeting GAC, MAC, CGU, Geological Association of Canada, pages 177-194.
- Benvenuto, G.L. and Price, R.A. (1979): Structural evolution of the Hosmer Thrust Sheet, southeastern British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 27, pages 360-394.
- Blancher, M.D. (1984): Fernie Basin 1984 Seismic Survey, Final Geophysical Report; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 2448, 10 pages.
- Boberg, W.W. (1984): An historical review petroleum exploration Flathead region, Montana, Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Northwest Montana and Adjacent Canada, McBane, J.D., and Garrison, P.B., Editors, *Montana Geological Society*, 1984 Field Conference and Symposium, pages 1-25.
- Brechtel, F.C. (1961): Memorandum Report of the Palliser River Area, Alberta and British Columbia Study; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1009, 6 pages.
- Brown, D.A. and Cameron, R. (1999): Sediment-hosted, disseminated gold deposits related to alkalic intrusions in the Howell Creek Structure, southeastern British Columbia; *in* Geological Fieldwork 1998, *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, Paper 1999-1, pages 179-192.
- Bustin, R.M. and England, T.D.J. (1989): Timing of organic maturation (coalification) relative to thrust faulting in the southeastern Canadian Cordillera; *International Journal of Coal Geology*; volume 13, pages 327-339.

- Charters, R.A. (1989): Geophysical Report, MacDonald-North Kootenay Pass Area; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 2581, 4 pages.
- Chatellier, J.-Y. (1988): Carboniferous carbonate ramp, the Banff Formation, Alberta Canada; Bulletin de Centre de Recherches de Pau, volume 12, pages 569-599.
- Childers, M.O. (1964): Structure around Glacier National Park, Montana; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 378-382.
- Clague, J.J. (1974): The St. Eugene Formation and the development of the southern Rocky Mountain Trench; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 11, pages 916-938.
- Constenius, K.N. (1981): Stratigraphy, Sedimentation, and Tectonic History of the Kishenehn Basin, Northwestern Montana; unpublished M.Sc. Thesis, University of Wyoming, Laramie, Wyoming, 118 pages.
- Constenius, K. (1982): Relationship between the Kishenehn Basin, and the Flathead listric normal fault system and Lewis Thrust salient; *in* Geologic Studies of the Cordilleran Thrust Belt, *Rocky Mountain Association of Geologists*, pages 817-830.
- Constenius, K. (1988): Structural configuration of the Kishenehn Basin delineated by geophysical methods, northwestern Montana and southeastern British Columbia; *The Mountain Geologist*, volume 25, pages 13-28.
- Coppold, M.P. (1990): Maligne Formation (Fairholme Group); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 374-375.
- Creaney, S., and Allen, J. (1990): Hydrocarbon generation and migration in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Classic Petroleum Provinces, Brooks, J., Editor, *Geological Society* (London), Special Publication 50, pages 189-202.
- Creaney, S., and Allen, J. (1992): Petroleum Systems in the Foreland Basin of Western Canada; in Foreland Basins and Fold Belts, Macqueen, R.W and Leckie, D.A., Editors, *American Association of Petroleum Geologists*, Memoir 55, pages 279-308.
- Creaney, S., Allen, J., Cole, K.S., Fowler, M.G., Brooks, P.W., Osadetz, K.G., Macqueen, R.W., Snowdon, L.R., and Riediger, C.I. (1994): Chapter 31, Petroleum Generation and Migration in the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, Mossop, G., and Shetsen, I., Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 455-468.
- Dahlstrom, C.D.A. (1969): The upper detachment in concentric folding; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 17, pages 326-346.
- Dahlstrom, C.D.A. (1970): Structural geology in the eastern margin of the Canadian Rocky Mountains; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 18, pages. 332-406.
- Dahlstrom, C.D.A., Daniel, R.E., and Henderson, G.G.L. (1962): The Lewis Thrust at Fording Mountain, British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Twelfth Annual Field Conference, Manz R. L. and Mogensen, H., Editors, *Journal of the Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists* volume 10, pages 373-395.
- Davitt, W.E. and Kushnir, D.W. (1986): Fernie Basin Project Exploration Work Program for 1985; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 2502, 12 pages.
- Dawson, F.M. (1995): Coalbed methane: a comparison between Canada and the United States;

Geological Survey of Canada, Bulletin 489, 60 pages.

- Dawson, F.M. and Clow, J.T. (1992): Coalbed methane research Elk Valley Coalfield; *in* Proceedings of the Canadian Coal and Coalbed Methane Geocscience Forum, *British Columbia Geological Survey Branch, Alberta Geological Survey*, and *Geological Survey of Canada*, pages 57-71.
- Dawson, F.M., Lawrence, G.F., and Anderson, T.C. (1998): Coalbed methane resource assessment of the Dominion Coal Blocks, southeast British Columbia; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Open File 3549, 40 pages.
- Dawson, F.M., Marchioni, D.L., Anderson, T.C., and McDougall (2000): An assessment of coalbed methane exploration projects in Canada; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Bulletin 549, 217 pages.
- Douglas, R.J.W. (1958): Mount Head map-area; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Memoir 291, 214 pages, and Map 1052A, scale 1:63,360.
- Dunlop, R.L. and Bustin, R.M. (1987): Depositional environments of the coal-bearing Mist Mountain Formation, Eagle Mountain, southeastern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 35, pages 389-415.
- Eliuk, L.S. (1984): A hypothesis for the development of hydrogen sulphide *in* Devonian Crossfield Member dolomitized, Wabamun Formation, Alberta Canada; in Carbonates in Subsurface and Outcrop; Eliuk, L.S., Kaldi J., Watts, N., and Harrison, G., Editors, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, 1984 Core Conference, pages 245-289.
- England, T.D.J. and Bustin, R.M. (1986): Effect of thrust faulting on organic maturation in the southeastern Canadian Cordillera; in Advances in Organic Geochemistry, 1985; *Organic Geochemistry*, volume 10, pages 609-616.
- Enkin, R.J., Osadetz, K.G., Wheadon, P.M., and Baker, J. (1997): Paleomagnetic constraints on the tectonic history of the Foreland Belt, southern Canadian Cordillera; Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences, volume 34, pages 260-270.
- Enkin, R.J., Osadetz, K.G., Baker, J., and Kisilevsky, D. (2000): Orogenic remagnetizations in the Front Ranges and Inner Foothills of the southern Canadian Cordillera: Chemical harbinger and thermal handmaiden of Cordilleran deformation; *Geological Society of America Bulletin*, volume 112, pages 929-942.
- Fermor, P.R. (1999): Aspects of the three-dimensional structure of the Alberta Foothills and Front Ranges; Geological Society of America Bulletin, volume 111, pages 317-346.
- Fermor, P.R., and Moffat, I.W. (1992): Chapter 3, Tectonics and Structure of the Western Canada Foreland Basin; *in* Foreland Basins and Fold Belts, Macqueen, R.W and Leckie, D.A., *American Association of Petroleum Geologists*, Memoir 55, pages 81-105.
- Fermor, P.R. and Price, R.A. (1983): Stratigraphy of the lower part of the Belt Purcell Supergroup (Middle Proterozoic) in the Lewis thrust sheet of southern Alberta and British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 31, pages 169-194.
- Fitzgerald, E.L. (1969): Structural Evaluation of the Erickson Ridge Area, B.C.; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1437, 25 pages.
- Follinsbee, R.E., Ritchie, W.D., and Stransberry, G.F. (1957): The Crowsnest volcanics and Cretaceous Geochronology; in 7th Annual Field Conference, *Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 20-26.

- Fritts, S.G., and Klipping, R.S. (1987a): Structural interpretation of northeastern Belt basin: implications for hydrocarbon prospects; Oil and Gas Journal, September 28 1987, pages 75-79.
- Fritts, S.G., and Klipping, R.S. (1987b): Belt basin needs further exploration; Oil and Gas Journal, October 5 1987, pages 93-95.
- Fritz, W.H., and Norris, D.K. (1966): Lower and Middle Cambrian Correlations in the east-central Cordillera; *in* Report of Activities, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 66-1, pages 105-110.
- Fuglem, M. (1969): Savanna Creek Field; in Gas Fields of Alberta, Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists, pages 294-295.
- Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J. (1991): Chapter 1 Introduction; *in* Geology of the Cordilleran Orogen in Canada, Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J., Editors, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Geology of Canada no. 4, pages 3-11.
- Gabrielse, H., Monger, J.W.H., Wheeler, J.O., and Yorath, C.J. (1991): Part A. Morphogeological belts, tectonic assemblages, and terranes; *in* Chapter 2, Tectonic Development, Geology of the Cordilleran Orogen in Canada, Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J., Editors, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Geology of Canada no. 4, pages 15-28.
- Geldsetzer, H.H.J. and Morrow, D.W.E. (1991): Upper Devonian carbonate strata of the Foreland Belt; *in* Chapter 8, Upper Devonian to Middle Jurassic Assemblages, Geology of the Cordilleran Orogen in Canada, Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J., Editors, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Geology of Canada no. 4, pages 222-230.
- Gibson, D.W. (1974): Triassic Rocks of the southern Canadian Rockies; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Bulletin 230, 65 pages.
- Gibson, D.W. (1977): Sedimentary facies in the Jura-Cretaceous Kootenay Formation, Crowsnest Pass area, southwestern Alberta and southeastern British Columbia; *in* Cordilleran Geology of southern Alberta and adjacent areas, Shawa, M. S., Editor, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 25, pages 767-791.
- Gibson, D.W. (1979): The Morrissey and Mist Mountain Formations newly defined lithostratigraphic units of the Jura-Cretaceous Kootenay Group, Alberta and British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 27, pages 183-208.
- Gibson, D.W. (1984): Stratigraphy and sedimentary environments of the Jura-Cretaceous Kootenay Group, Crow's Nest Pass area, Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Northwest Montana and Adjacent Canada, McBane, J.D. and Garrison, P. B., Editors, *Montana Geological Society*, 1984 Field Conference and Symposium, pages 159-172.
- Gibson, D.W. (1985): Stratigraphy, sedimentology and depositional environments of the coalbearing Jurassic-Cretaceous Kootenay Group, Alberta and British Columbia; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Bulletin 357, 108 pages.
- Gibson, G. (1979): Geology of the Alpine-Boivin carbonate-hosted Zinc occurrences, Rocky Mountain Front Ranges, southeastern British Columbia, NTS 82G/14E and 82J/3E; British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Geological Survey Branch, Preliminary Map 46 scale 1:25,000, 1 sheet.
- Gigliotti, F.B. and Pearson, D.E. (1979): Preliminary Geological Map of Crowsnest Coalfield, Northeast Part, British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Preliminary Map 31, scale 1:10,000, 3 sheets.

- Goble, R.J., Treves, S.B., and Ghazi, A.M. (1993): Comparison of the Rainy Ridge analcime phonolite sill and the Crowsnest volcanics, Alberta, Canada; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 30, pages 1644-1649.
- Goble, R.J., Treves, S.B., and Murray, V.M. (1999): Cretaceous intrusions in the Commerce Mountain and adjacent areas of southeastern British Columbia and southwestern Alberta; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 36, pages 1939-1956.
- Gordy, P.L. (1962): Geological compilation, Crowsnest-Cranbrook-Windermere; prepared for the A.S.P.G. Twelfth Annual Field conference, *Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists*, scale 1:253,440, 1 sheet.
- Gordy, P.L. and Edwards, G. (1962): Age of the Howell Creek intrusives; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Twelfth Annual Field Conference, Manz R. L. and Mogensen, H., Editors, *Journal of the Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists*, volume 10, pages 369-372.
- Gordy, P.L. and Frey, F.R. (1977): Some notes on the gas fields of southwestern Alberta; in Geological Guide for the CSPG 1977 Waterton – Glacier Park field conference, Gordy, P.L., Frey, F.R., and Norris, D.K., compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 83-89.
- Gordy, P.L., Frey, F.R., and Norris, D.K., compilers (1977): Geological Guide for the CSPG 1977 Waterton – Glacier Park field conference, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, 93 pages.
- Grieve, D.A. (1981): Diatreme breccias in the southern Rocky Mountains; in Geological Fieldwork 1980; *British Columbia Department of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Paper 1981-1, pages 96-103.
- Grieve, D.A. (1982): 1980 Petrology and chemistry of the Cross Kimberlite (82J/2); in Geology in British Columbia 1977-1981; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, pages 34-41.
- Grieve, D.A. (1987): Weary Ridge and Bleasdell Creek areas, Elk Valley coalfield (82J/7); *in* Geological Fieldwork 1986, *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Paper 1987-1, pages 345-350.
- Grieve, D.A (1991): Biaxial vitrinite reflectance in coals of the Elk Valley coalfield, southeastern British Columbia, Canada; *International Journal of Coal Geology*, volume 19, pages 185-200.
- Grieve D.A. (1993): Geology and Coal Rank Distribution of the Elk Valley Coalfield, southeastern British Columbia (82G/15, 82J/2, 6, 7, 10, 11); *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Geological Survey Branch*, Bulletin 82, 188 pages.
- Grieve, D.A. and Fraser, J.M. (1985): Geology of the Elk Valley Coalfield, southern half (Kilmarnock Creek to Alexander Creek); *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Preliminary Map 60, scale 1:10,000, 10 sheets.
- Grieve, D.A. and Kilby, W.A. (1989): Geology and Coal Resources of the Dominion Coal Block, southeastern British Columbia; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Paper 1989-4, 49 pages.
- Grieve, D.A. and Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1989): Stratigraphy of the Elk Formation in the Fernie Basin, southeastern British Columbia; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Paper 1989-2, 79 pages.
- Grieve, D.A. and Pearson, D.E. (1983): Geology of the Greenhills Range, Elk Valley Coalfield; British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Preliminary Map 51, scale 1:10,000, 3 sheets.

- Grieve, D.A. and Price, R.A. (1985): Geological Setting of the south half of the Elk Valley Coalfield southeastern British Columbia (part of 82G/15 and 82/J/2); British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Geological Survey Branch, Preliminary Map 63, scale 1:50,000, 1 sheet.
- Hacquebard, P.A. and Donaldson, J.R. (1974): Rank studies of coal in the Rocky Mountains and Inner Foothills belt, Canada; in Carbonaceous Materials as Indicators of Metamorphism; *Geological Society of America*, Special Paper 153, pages 75-94.
- Hall, N.G. (1969): Waterton Field; in Gas Fields of Alberta, Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists, pages 336-337.
- Hall, R.L. (1984): Lithostratigraphy and Biostratigraphy of the Fernie Formation (Jurassic), southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *in* The Mesozoic of Middle North America, Stott, D.F. and Glass, D.J., Editors, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, Memoir 9, pages 233-247.
- Hannigan, P., Lee, P.J., Osadetz, K.G., and Olsen-Heise, K. (1993): Summary of Oil and Gas Resource Potential of the Kootenay area of British Columbia, unpublished report to the B.C. Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, April 1993, *Geological Survey* of Canada, 63 pages.
- Harrison, J.E., Cressman, E.R., and Whipple, J.W. (1992): Geologic and Structure Maps of the Kalispell 1° x 2° Quadrangle, Montana, Alberta and British Columbia; United States Geological Survey, Miscellaneous Investigation Series, Map I-2267, scale 1:250,000, 2 sheets.
- Harrison, S. and Barker, J.F. (2000): The Jurassic Cretaceous Mist Mountain Formation coal seam gas origin and reservoir rock characteristics; Preprint of paper presented at Canadian International Petroleum Conference, June 4-8, Calgary, Alberta, *Petroleum Society*, 7 pages.
- Helmstaedt, H.H., Mott, J.A., Hall, D.C., Schulze, D.J., and Dixon, J.M. (1988): Stratigraphic and structural setting of intrusive breccia diatremes in the White River-Bull River Area, southeastern British Columbia; *in* Geological; Fieldwork, 1987; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Paper 1988-1, pages 363-368.
- Henderson, C.M. (1989): The lower Absaroka sequence: Upper Carboniferous and Permian; in Western Canada Sedimentary Basin - A Case History, Ricketts, B.R., Editor, Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists, pages 203-217.
- Herr, R.L. (1967): Upper Cretaceous Alberta Group in the subsurface of Waterton gas field; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 65-37, 22 pages.
- Holland, S.S. (1976): Landforms of British Columbia; British Columbia Department of Mines and Petroleum Resources, Bulletin 48, 138 pages.
- Hoy, T., and van der Heyden, P. (1988): Geochemistry, geochronology and tectonic implications of two quartz monzonite intrusions, Purcell Mountains, southeastern British Columbia; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 25, pages 106-115.
- Hume, G.S. (1933a): Waterton Lakes-Flathead area, Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Summary Report, 1932, Part B, *Geological Survey of Canada*, pages 1B-20B. (<u>Also in</u> Annual Report of the Minister of Mines for the year ending 31st December, 1932, *British Columbia Department of Mines*, pages A164-A177; <u>and British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines, Geological and Geophysical Report 11, 23 pages).</u>
- Hume, G.S. (1933b): Oil and Gas in Western Canada, 2nd Edition; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Economic Geology Series No. 5, 359 pages.

- Hume, G.S. (1964): Oil seepages in the Sage Creek area, B.C.; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 338-344.
- Hunt, C.W. (1961): Geology of the Palliser River Region; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1010, 20 pages.
- Hunt, C.W. (1967): Geological Field Studies, Comprising Stratigraphic Studies of Reservoir Section in the Palliser River Area; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1307, 20 pages..
- Hunt C.W. (1970): Review and Studies leading to Drilling Prognosis, Palliser River; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1573, 20 pages.
- Hunt, C.W. (1973): Summary of Geology, Palliser River, Corehole b-85-C; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1782, 31 pages.
- Ijewliw, O. (1987): Comparative mineralogy of three ultramafic breccia diatremes in southeastern British Columbia – Cross, Blackfoot and HP (82J, 82G, 82N); *in* Geological Fieldwork, 1986; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources,* Paper 1987-1, pages 273-282.
- Johns, W.M. (1970): Geology and Mineral Deposits of Lincoln and Flathead Counties, Montana; Montana Bureau of Mines and Geology, Bulletin 79, 192 pages.
- Johnson, D.G.S., and Smith, L.A. (1991): Coalbed methane in southeast British Columbia, British Columbia Ministry of Energy Mines and Petroleum Resources, Petroleum Geology Branch, Petroleum Geology Special Paper 1991-1, 19 pages.
- Jones, P.B. (1969a): The Tertiary Kishenehn Formation, British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 17, pages 234-246.
- Jones, P.B. (1969b): Tectonic windows in the Lewis Thrust, southeastern British Columbia; *Bulletin* of Canadian Petroleum Geology, volume 17, pages 247-251.
- Jones, P.B. (1977): The Howell Creek structure a Paleogene rock slide in the southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *in* Cordilleran Geology of southern Alberta and adjacent areas, Shawa, M. S., Editor, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 25, pages 868-881.
- Journeay, J.M., Williams, S.P., and Wheeler, J.O. (2000): Tectonic Assemblage Map, Kootenay Lake, British Columbia Alberta U.S.A; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Open File 2948b, scale 1:1,000,000.
- Kent, D.M. (1994): Chapter 7 Paleogeographic evolution of the cratonic platform Cambrian to Triassic; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, G. Mossop and I. Shetsen, Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 69-86.
- Klassen, H.J. (1972): Geological Report 71-6; Mississippian Stratigraphy of the Fernie Basin Area, Southeastern British Columbia Canada; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1669, 7 pages.
- Kubli, T.E., Bell, I.R., and MacKay, P.A. (1995): Savanna Creek, Alberta a fractured carbonate reservoir in a complex structural setting; Field Trip Guidebook, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists / Canadian Well Logging Society*, Joint Symposium, Calgary Alberta, 45 pages.
- Laubach, S.E., Marrett, R.A., Olsen, J.E., and Scott, A.R. (1998): Characteristics and origin of coal cleat: a review; *International Journal of Coal Geology*, volume 35, pages 175-204.

- Leckie, D.A. and Cheel, R.J. (1997): Sedimentology and depositional history of Lower Cretaceous coarse-grained clastics, southwest Alberta and southeast British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 45, pages 1-24.
- Leckie, D.A., and Craw, D. (1995): Westerly derived Early Cretaceous gold paleoplacers in the Western Canada foreland basin, southwestern Alberta: tectonic and economic implications; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 32, pages 1079-1092.
- Leckie, D.A. and Krystinik, L.F. (1995a): The Cretaceous McDougal-Segur Conglomerate: Blairmore Group, Rocky Mountain Foothills and adjacent subsurface, Alberta, Canada; *in* Proceedings of the Oil and Gas Forum '95 – Energy from Sediments, Bell, J.S., Bird, T.D., Hillier T.L., and Greener, P.L., Editors, Geological Survey of Canada, Open File 3058, pages 65-69.
- Leckie, D.A. and Krystinik, L.F. (1995b): Cretaceous igneous-clast conglomerate in the Blairmore Group, Rocky Mountain Foothills and adjacent subsurface (Bow Island Formation), Alberta, Canada, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 43, pages 320-342.
- Leckie, D.A., Bhattacharya, J.P., Bloch, J., Gilby, C.F., Norris, B. (1994): Chapter 20, Cretaceous Colorado/Alberta Group of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin Mossop, G., and Shetsen, I., Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 335-354.
- Leech, G.B. (1958): Fernie map-area, west half, British Columbia, 82G W1/2; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 58-10, 40 pages.
- Leech, G.B. (1960): Fernie (west half); *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 11-1960, scale 1:126,720, 1 sheet.
- Leech, G.B. (1979): Kananaskis Lakes map area; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Open File 634, scale 1:126,720, 1 sheet.
- Lerand, M. (1990a): Etherington Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 214-215.
- Lerand, M. (1990b): Todhunter Member (Etherington Formation); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 640-641.
- Lewchuk, M.T., Al-Aasm, I.S., Symons, D.T.A., and Gillen, K.P. (1998): Dolomitization of Mississippian carbonates in the Shell Waterton gas field, southwestern Alberta: insights from paleomagnetism, petrology and geochemistry; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 46, pages 387-410.
- Macqueen, R.W. and Bamber, E.W. (1968): Stratigraphy and facies relationships of the Upper Mississippian Mount Head Formation, Rocky Mountains and Foothills, southwestern Alberta; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 16, pages 225-287.
- MacRae, J. and McGugan, A. (1977): Permian stratigraphy and sedimentology southwestern Alberta and southeastern British Columbia; *in* Cordilleran Geology of southern Alberta and adjacent areas, Shawa, M. S., Editor, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 25, pages 752-766.

- Mamet B.L. and Mason, D. (1968): Foraminiferal zonation of Lower Carboniferous Connor Lakes section, British Columbia; *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 16, pages 147-166).
- McGugan, A., and Rapson, J.E. (1961): Stratigraphy of the Rocky Mountain Group (Permo-Carboniferous) Banff area, Alberta; *Journal of the Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists* volume 9, pages 73-89.
- McGugan, A. and Rapson, J.E. (1964): Permian and Carboniferous stratigraphy, Crowsnest area, Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 494-499.
- McLean, J.R. (1977): The Cadomin Formation: stratigraphy, sedimentology, and tectonic implications; *in* Cordilleran geology of southern Alberta and adjacent areas, Shawa, M. S., Editor, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, Special Publication, volume 25, pages 583-621.
- McLean, J.R. (1982): Lithostratigraphy of the Lower Cretaceous Coal-Bearing Sequence, Foothills of Alberta; Geological Survey of Canada, Paper 80-29, 46 pages.
- McLean, J.R. (1990a): Beaver Mines Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, page 49.
- McLean, J.R. (1990b): Blairmore Group; in Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists, pages 74-75.
- McLean, J.R. (1990c): Gladstone Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 257-258.
- McLean, J.R. (1990d): Ma Butte Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, page 368.
- McMechan, M.E. (1998): Geology and structure cross-section, Peter Lougheed Provincial Park, Alberta, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 1920A, scale 1:50,000, 1 sheet.
- McMechan, M. E. and Thompson, R. I. (1989): Chapter 4 Structural style and history of the Rocky Mountain fold and thrust belt; *in* Western Canada Sedimentary Basin - A Case History, Ricketts, B.R., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 47-72.
- McMechan, M.E. and Thompson, R.I. (1991): The Rocky Mountains; *in* Part E. Foreland Belt, Chapter 17, Structural Styles, Geology of the Cordilleran Orogen in Canada, Gabrielse, H., and Yorath, C.J., Editors, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Geology of Canada no. 4, pages 635-642.
- McMechan, R. D. (1981): Stratigraphy, sedimentology, structure and tectonic implications of the Oligocene Kishenehn Formation, Flathead Valley Graben, southeastern British Columbia; unpublished Ph.D. Thesis, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario, 327 pages.

- Monahan, P.A. (2000): The geology and hydrocarbon potential of the Flathead area, southeastern British Columbia; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, Petroleum Geology Special Paper 2000-2.
- Moore, P.F. (1989): The Lower Kaskaskia Sequence Devonian; *in* Chapter 9, The Kaskaskia Sequence: Reefs, Platforms and Foredeeps; Western Canada Sedimentary Basin A Case History, Ricketts, B.R., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 139-164.
- Morris, R.J and Grieve, D.A. (1990): Geology of the Elk Valley Coalfield, north half (Henretta Creek to Elk Lakes); *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Preliminary Map 60, scale 1:10,000, 8 sheets.
- Mott, J.A. (1989): Structural and stratigraphic relations in the White River region, eastern Main Ranges, southeastern Rocky Mountains, British Columbia; unpublished Ph.D. Thesis, Queen's University, Kingston, Ontario, 404 pages.
- Norris, D.K. (1958): Beehive Mountain, Alberta and British Columbia 82 J/2 E1/2; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 58-5, 22 pages.
- Norris, D.K. (1964): The Lower Cretaceous of the southeastern Canadian Cordillera; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 512-535.
- Norris, D.K. (1965): Stratigraphy of the Rocky Mountain Group in the southeastern Cordillera of Canada; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Bulletin 125, 82 pages.
- Norris, D.K. (1993a): Geology and structure cross-section, Fording River (east half), British Columbia-Alberta; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 1831A, scale 1:50,000, 1 sheet.
- Norris, D.K. (1993b): Geology, Langford Creek (west half), Alberta; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 1837A, scale 1:50,000, 1 sheet.
- Norris, D.K., and Price, R.A. (1966): Middle Cambrian lithostratigraphy of southeastern Cordillera; Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, volume 14, pages 385-404.
- Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1975): Rocky Mountain Foothills and Front Ranges, Calgary Region, geological compilation map; *in* Structural Geology of the Foothills between Savanna Creek and Panther River S.W. Alberta, Canada, Evers, H.J. and Thorpe, J.E., Editors, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists and Canadian Society of Exploration Geophysicists*, Guidebook, Exploration Update '75, plate 1.
- Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1977): Canadian Government Coal Block, Parcel 73, Fernie Basin, British Columbia; *in* Report of Activities, Part A, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 77-1A, p. 155-159.
- Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1981a): Cadomin Formation, Flathead Ridge vicinity, southeastern British Columbia; *in* Current Research, Part A, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 81-1A, pages 341-347.
- Ollerenshaw, N.C. (1981b): Parcel 82, Dominion Coal Block, southeastern British Columbia; *in* Current Research, Part B, *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 81-1B, pages 145-152.
- Orr, W.L. (1977): Geologic and geochemical controls on the distribution of hydrogen sulphide in natural gas; in Advances in Organic Geochemistry, Campos, R., and Goni, J., Editors, *Empresa Nacional Adero de Investigaciones*, Madrid, volume 7, pages 571-597.
- Oswald, D.H. (1964a): Geological Compilation Crowsnest Fernie Basin Flathead Valley, Alberta – British Columbia; prepared for the A.S.P.G. fourteenth annual field conference, *Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists*, scale 1:253,440, 1 sheet.

- Oswald, D.H. (1964b): Mississippian stratigraphy of south-eastern British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 452-459.
- Osadetz, K.G., Jones, F.W., Majorowicz, J.A., Pearson, D.E., and Stasiuk, L.D. (1992): Thermal History of the Cordilleran Foreland Basin in Western Canada: A review; *in* Foreland Basins and Fold Belts, Macqueen, R.W and Leckie, D.A., *American Association of Petroleum Geologists*, Memoir 55, pages 259-278.
- Osadetz, K.G., Lee, P.J., Hannigan, P.K., and Olsen-Heise (1995): Natural gas resources of the foreland belt of the Columbian Orogen in Canada; in Proceedings of the Oil and Gas Forum '95, Energy from Sediments, Bell., J.S., Bird, T.D., Hillier, T.L., and Greener, P.L., Editors, Geological Survey of Canada, Open File 3058, pages 345-348.
- Pearson, D.E., Gigliotti, F.B., Ollerenshaw, N.C., and Grieve, D.A. (1977): Geology of the Crowsnest Coalfield, Northwest Part; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, Preliminary Map 24, scale 1:10,000, 6 sheets.
- Pearson, D.E. and Grieve, D.A. (1978): Geology of the Crowsnest Coalfield, West Part; British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Preliminary Map 27, scale 1:10,000, 5 sheets.
- Pearson, D.E. and Grieve, D.A. (1981): Geology of the Crowsnest Coalfield, southern part; British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources, Preliminary Map 42, scale 1:10,000, 7 sheets.
- Pearson, D.E. and Grieve, D.A. (1985): Rank variation, coalification pattern and coal quality in the Crowsnest coalfield, British Columbia; *Canadian Institute of Mining and Metallurgy Bulletin*, volume 78, pages 39-46.
- Pell, J. (1987): Alkalic ultrabasic diatremes in British Columbia: petrology, geochronology and tectonic significance (82G, J, N; 83C; 94B); *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines* and Petroleum Resources, Paper 1987-1, pages 259-272.
- Price, R.A. (1962a): Fernie map-area, east half, Alberta and British Columbia, 82G E1/2; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Paper 61-24, 65 pages (includes Map 35-1961, scale 1:126,720).
- Price, R.A. (1962b): Geologic structure of the central part of the Rocky Mountains in the vicinity of Crowsnest Pass; *in* Special Guide Book Issue Twelfth Annual Field Conference, Manz R. L. and Mogensen, H., Editors, *Journal of the Alberta Society of Petroleum Geologists* volume 10, pages 341-351.
- Price R.A. (1964a): The Precambrian Purcell System in the Rocky Mountains of southern Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 399-426.
- Price R.A. (1964b): The Devonian Fairholme-Sassenach succession and evolution of reef-front geometry in the Flathead-Crowsnest Pass area, Alberta and British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 427-451.
- Price, R.A. (1965): Flathead map-area, British Columbia and Alberta; Geological Survey of Canada, Memoir 336, 221 pages (includes Map 1154A, scale 1:63,360).
- Price, R.A. (1981): The Cordilleran foreland fold and thrust belt in the southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *in* Thrust and Nappe Tectonics, McClay, K.R., and Price, N.J., Editors, *Geological Society (London)*, Special Publication 9, pages 427-448.

- Price, R.A. (1990a): Borsato Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 81-82.
- Price, R.A. (1990b): Hollebeke Formation; *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, page 300.
- Price, R.A. (1994): Chapter 2 Cordilleran Tectonics and the evolution of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, Mossop, G., and Shetsen, I., Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 12-34.
- Price, R.A., Grieve, D.A., and Patenaude, C. (1992a): Geology and structure cross-sections, Tornado Mountain, British Columbia-Alberta; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 1823A, scale 1:50,000, 2 sheets.
- Price, R.A., Grieve, D.A., and Patenaude, C. (1992b): Geology and structure cross-section, Fording River (west half), British Columbia-Alberta; *Geological Survey of Canada*, Map 1824A, scale 1:50,000, 1 sheet.
- Poulton, T.P. (1989): Upper Absaroka to Lower Zuni: the transition to the Foreland Basin; in Western Canada Sedimentary Basin - A Case History, Ricketts, B.R., Editor, Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists, pages 233-247.
- Reynolds, M.L. (1971): Devonian Stratigraphy of the Fernie Basin Area, Southeastern British Columbia; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1574, 10 pages.
- Rice, G.S. (1918): Bumps and outbursts of gas in the Mines of the Crowsnest Coalfield, *British Columbia Department of Mines*, Bulletin 2, 31 pages.
- Richards, B.C. (1989): Upper Kaskaskia Sequence Uppermost Devonian and Lower Carboniferous; *in* Chapter 9, The Kaskaskia Sequence: Reefs, Platforms and Foredeeps; Western Canada Sedimentary Basin - A Case History, Ricketts, B.R., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 165-201.
- Richards, B.C., Barclay, J.E., Bryan, D, Hartling A., Henderson, C.M., Hinds, R.C. (1994): Chapter 14 - Carboniferous strata of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, Mossop, G., and Shetsen, I., Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 221-250.
- Rightmire, C.T. (1984): Coalbed methane resource; *in* Coalbed Methane Resources of the United States, Rightmire, C.T., Eddy, G.E., and Kirr, J.N., Editors, *American Association of Petroleum Geologists*, Studies in Geology Series #17, pages 1-13.
- Root, K., Boettcher, D., and Gordy, P. (2000): The MacDonald (Bourgeau) Thrust in the Southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; an application of the "Princess and the Pea" concept for estimating the displacement on a major thrust fault; *in* Abstracts, GeoCanada 2000 Joint Conference of the Geological Association of Canada, Mineralogical Association of Canada, Canadian Well Logging Society, Canadian Geophysical Union, Canadian Society of Exploration Geophysicists, and Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists, CD-Rom format, 4 pages.
- Ross, C.P., Andrews, D.A., and Witkind, I.J., Compilers (1955): Geologic Map of Montana; *United States Geological Survey*, scale 1:500,000, 2 sheets.

- Russell, L.S. (1964); Kishenehn Formation; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 536-543.
- Savoy, L.E. (1992): Environmental record of Devonian-Mississippian carbonate and low-oxygen facies transition, southernmost Canadian Rocky Mountains and northwesternmost Montana; *Geological Society of America Bulletin*, volume 104, pages 1412-1432.
- Savoy, L.E. and Harris, A.G. (1993): Conodont biofacies and taphonomy along a carbonate ramp to black shale basin (latest Devonian and earliest Carboniferous), southernmost Canadian Cordillera and adjacent Montana; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 30, pages 2404-2422.
- Scott, D.L. (1964): Pennsylvanian stratigraphy; in Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, volume 12, pages 460-493.
- Semkow, W. (1969): Geological and Geophysical Report of Permit 1599, Permit 1600, Permit 1601, Permit 1602, Henretta Area; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1405, 3 pages.
- Semkow, W. (1973): Report of Geophysical Exploration in the Henretta and White River Areas; British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1781, 25 pages.
- Slind, O.L., Andrews, G.D., Murray, D.L., Norford, B.S., Paterson, D.F., Salas, C.J., Tawadros, E.E. (1994): Chapter 8, Middle Cambrian to Lower Ordovician Strata in the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, Mossop, G., and Shetsen, I., Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages 87-108.
- Smith, C.C., Colgan, E.A., Hawthorne, J.B., and Hutchinson, G. (1988): Emplacement age of the Cross kimberlite, southeastern British Columbia, by the Rb-Sr phlogopite method; *Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences*, volume 25, pages 790-792.
- Skupinsky, A. and Legun, A. (1989): Geology of alkalic rocks at Twentynine Mile Creek, Flathead River area, southeastern British Columbia; in Exploration in British Columbia, 1988; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources*, pages B29-B34.
- Stott, D.F. (1963): The Cretaceous Alberta Group and equivalent rocks, Rocky Mountain Foothills, Alberta; Geological Survey of Canada, Memoir 317, 306 pages.
- Stott, D.F. (1990a): Haven Member (Blackstone Formation); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 291-292.
- Stott, D.F. (1990b): Opabin Haven (Blackstone Formation); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 466-467.
- Stott, D.F. (1990c): Sunkay Member (Blackstone Formation); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, page 616.
- Stott, D.F. (1990d): Vimy Member (Blackstone Formation); *in* Lexicon of Canadian Stratigraphy, Volume 4, Western Canada, Including Eastern British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan

and Southern Manitoba, Glass, D.J., Editor, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, pages 663-663.

- Stronach, N.J. (1984): Depositional environments and cycles in the Jurassic Fernie Formation, southern Canadian Rocky Mountains; *in* The Mesozoic of Middle North America, Stott, D.F. and Glass, D.J., Editors, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists*, Memoir 9, pages 43-67.
- Switzer, S.B., Holland, W.G., Christie, D.S., Graf, G.C., Hedinger, A.S., McAuley, R.J., Wierzbicki, R.A., and Packard, J.J. (1994): Chapter 12 - Devonian Woodbend-Winterburn Strata of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin; *in* Geological Atlas of the Western Canada Sedimentary Basin, G. Mossop and I. Shetsen, Compilers, *Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists* and *Alberta Research Council*, pages165-202.
- van der Velden, A.J., and Cook, F.A. (1994): Displacement of the Lewis thrust sheet in southwestern Canada: New evidence from seismic reflection data; *Geology*, volume 22, pages 819-822.
- van der Velden, A.J., and Cook, F.A. (1996): Structure and tectonic development of the southern Rocky Mountain Trench; *Tectonics*, volume 15, pages 517-544.
- Wall, J. H. and Rosene, R. K. (1977: Upper Cretaceous stratigraphy and micropaleontology of the Crowsnest Pass-Waterton area, southern Alberta Foothills; *in* Cordilleran Geology of southern Alberta and adjacent areas, Shawa, M. S., Editor, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 25, pages 842-867.
- Weihmann, I. (1964): Stratigraphy and microfauna of the Jurassic Fernie Group, Fernie Basin, S. E. British Columbia; *in* Special Guide Book Issue, Flathead Valley, Fourteenth Annual Field Conference, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 12, pages 587-599.
- Wheeler, J.O., and McFeely, P. (1991): Tectonic Assemblage Map of the Canadian Cordillera and adjacent parts of the United States of America; Geological Survey of Canada, Map 1712A, scale 1:2,000,000.
- White, J.M. and Leckie, D.A. (1999): Palynological age constraints on the Cadomin and Dalhousie Formations in SW Alberta, *Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology*, volume 47, pages 199-222.
- Wind, G. and Gronberg, E. (1968): Palliser River Gas Prospect; *British Columbia Ministry of Energy and Mines*, unpublished Geological and Geophysical Report 1332, 8 pages.
- Workum, R.H. (1988): Flathead Range Frasnian Reefs, Alberta; in Reefs, Canada and adjacent areas, Geldsetzer, H.H.J., James, N.P., and Tebbutt, G.E., Editors, Canadian Society of Petroleum Geologists, Memoir 13, pages 543-545.
- Yoos, T.R., Potter, C.J., Thigpen, J.L., and Brown, L.D. (1991): The Cordilleran Foreland Thrust Belt in Northwestern Montana and Northern Idaho from COCORP and Industry Seismic Reflection Data; *American Association of Petroleum Geologists Bulletin*, volume 75, pages 1089-1106.